



GENEALOGY GUIDELINES

Part Three:

Service

<u>PREFACE</u>	5
<u>INTRODUCTION</u>	6
 <u>Section I: THE VERIFICATION PROCESS</u>	 7
 <u>Section II: EXAMPLES OF ACCEPTABLE SERVICE</u>	 9
<u>Signers of the Declaration of Independence</u>	9
<u>Bibliography</u>	9
<u>Military Service</u>	9
<u>The Continental Army</u>	10
<u>Bibliography</u>	10
<u>State Lines</u>	10
<u>Militia</u>	11
<u>The Continental Navy</u>	11
<u>Bibliography</u>	12
<u>State Navies</u>	12
<u>Privateers</u>	12
<u>Courts Martial, Desertion, and Fines</u>	12
<u>Civil Service</u>	14
<u>Patriotic Service</u>	15
<u>Bibliography</u>	19
<u>Loyalists or Tories</u>	20
<u>Bibliography</u>	20
<u>Pacifists</u>	21
<u>Bibliography</u>	22

<u>Section III: STATES & COUNTRIES</u>	22
<u>Connecticut</u>	22
<u>Bibliography</u>	23
<u>Delaware</u>	24
<u>Bibliography</u>	25
<u>Georgia</u>	26
<u>Bibliography</u>	27
<u>Louisiana</u>	28
<u>Bibliography</u>	29
<u>Maryland</u>	30
<u>Bibliography</u>	30
<u>Massachusetts</u>	32
<u>Bibliography</u>	34
<u>New Hampshire</u>	36
<u>Bibliography</u>	37
<u>New Jersey</u>	38
<u>Bibliography</u>	39
<u>New York</u>	41
<u>Bibliography</u>	42
<u>New York City and Long Island Service</u>	44
<u>Bibliography</u>	48
<u>North Carolina</u>	49
<u>Bibliography</u>	51
<u>Pennsylvania</u>	53
<u>Bibliography</u>	54
<u>Rhode Island</u>	55

Bibliography	56
South Carolina	57
Bibliography	58
Vermont	60
Bibliography	61
Virginia	61
Bibliography	64
Foreign Participants	67
Bibliography	67
Canadian Participants	67
Bibliography	67
Spain	68
Bibliography	68
 Section IV: GENERAL BIBLIOGRAPHY	 69

PREFACE

This publication includes information to guide Chapter Registrars and members in proving service for DAR applications and member supplemental applications.

All of the information in this new-edited publication reflect current procedures for Chapter Registrars, as outlined in the DAR By-laws and Handbook and per the Office of the Registrar General; and reflect modifications affecting the submission and verification of New Member application and Member Supplementals, including those changes made per the rulings of the Executive Board, since June 7, 2014. Following the guidelines in these pages will ensure the timely approval of application submitted for review at National Headquarters.

Washington, D.C.

June 2019

National Society Daughters of the American Revolution
1776 D Street NW Washington, DC 20006-5303

RGG-4002 Revised June 2019

INTRODUCTION

It is essential that each Chapter Registrar understand the verification process and criteria by which the National Society evaluates applications and supplementals. This section of the Genealogy Guidelines will assist chapter registrars and applicants in researching Revolutionary War service by providing examples of the types of military, civil, and patriotic service currently accepted by the National Society. Bibliographies of the most commonly accepted sources are included in several of the sections below; however, these bibliographies are not exhaustive. Additional sources may be submitted as proof of service, provided all documentation conforms to the current DAR Standards of Acceptability as explained in the previous sections of this publication.

Please note: Due to the unique nature of each application, the Staff Genealogist evaluates all information on a case-by-case basis; therefore, the National Society does not guarantee acceptability of any service or source of service prior to an application's submission.

The material in this portion of the publication is to be used as a training tool and reference guide by researchers who are passionate in their pursuit of genealogy. As a lineage society and as Americans, we believe that our ancestry connects us to the history of this great nation. Together we can ensure that the service and sacrifice of all DAR patriots are accurately documented and remembered.

GENEALOGY GUIDELINES, PART THREE: SERVICE

SECTION I: THE VERIFICATION PROCESS

When an application for membership in the Daughters of the American Revolution is prepared, the Chapter Registrar and the prospective member will examine each one to ensure that the application is properly completed.

Information that has been verified on previous applications does not need to be proven again; however, when an incomplete paper (that is missing dates and places, and/or references for lineage or service) is used as a basis for a new application, the applicant must furnish sufficient information to adequately identify each person named in the line of descent. She must also document the service and place of residence for her Revolutionary War ancestor.

The place of residence during the Revolution must be given as fully as possible, usually at the town level in New England, and at the county level elsewhere. If the ancestor's residence is not currently listed in her/his GRS profile, or if a "new ancestor" application is being submitted, the residence requirement must be met *before* service sources will be considered. The Society requires proof of residence (1) in order to connect the claimed ancestor in the lineage on page two of the application with the service claimed on page four; and (2) in order to ensure that service is not assigned to one person when, in fact, it was actually performed by another of the same/similar name.

With few exceptions, such as pensions, sources used to prove residence will not be the same source as that used to prove service. For instance, if you have proof of service for an individual on a jury, you should prove, from other source(s) generated from the Revolutionary War era, that the juror was the same person as that found on page two.

Residence must be shown to be consistent with the life events for the individual. For example, if an ancestor was born and died in Massachusetts, but residence and service in New Jersey are claimed, acceptable documentation must be provided to show that the individual moved from Massachusetts to New Jersey and then back to Massachusetts. If there is more than one person of the same name in the same place, it must be CONCLUSIVELY proved that the service belongs to the ancestor the applicant claims.

The challenges of proving residence are unique to each application and, as such, what may work for one submission might be entirely ineffective for another. If vital records show an ancestor's birth, marriage, and death in a given locality, and show the births of her/his children in the same place, such might be a good indicator of place of residence. Most applicants are not this lucky. Other common sources used to prove residence include, but are not limited to, church records, court minutes, land grants, etc. If the claimed ancestor was so young during the Revolutionary War that records may not be available to prove residence, and if the parents may be proved from acceptable sources, the residence of the parents may be taken into consideration.

Records showing individuals in "list" format, such as tax records, often include little biographical detail. Such records should be used with care, particularly if the verified lineage on page two of the application does not warrant such usage. For example, if an ostensible ancestor married in Wilkes County, Georgia in 1785 and died there in 1820, a Brunswick County, Virginia tax list from 1782, *alone*, may be insufficient to prove residence. The migration may need to be proven from additional records, such as deeds showing the ancestor selling land in Brunswick County and buying land in his new place of abode.

Once a place of residence has been determined, it must be shown that:

1. The individual was living at the time the service was performed;
2. S/he was of an age suitable to have performed the service;
3. It is reasonable to assume that this individual, and not someone else of the same name, actually performed the service.

The applicant and Chapter Registrar (or member assigned to assist the applicant) must develop the lineage to the Revolutionary War period, determining exactly where the ancestor lived between 1775 and 1783. The ancestor must have lived within the town, township, precinct or hundred where the civil or patriotic service was performed, or the state in which the militia was activated. One might determine whether the service claimed was possible by studying the battles that occurred in the area, the dates on which the various committees were appointed (Patriotic Service), or the dates civil government was in effect.

Men who served in the Continental Line may have served in all major battles from Canada to Yorktown. **You must prove that the service claimed belonged to the ancestor named.** Men between the ages of sixteen and fifty were generally obligated to serve in the militia. These ages may vary as each state passed its own law or laws regulating military service.

The NSDAR does not credit service to children under the age of twelve years. This includes, but is not limited to, those children who were prisoners of war or who were refugees from British-occupied areas.

Military service and pension records are available at both the National Archives and Records Administration (NARA) and websites such as *Ancestry.com*, *Fold3.com*, and *FamilySearch.org*. The State Archives in the state where the soldier lived may have additional records.

SECTION II: EXAMPLES OF ACCEPTABLE SERVICE

SIGNERS OF THE DECLARATION OF INDEPENDENCE

On 1 July 1776, Richard Henry Lee presented to the Continental Congress a resolution proposed by Virginia: “*That these United Colonies are, and of right ought to be, free and independent states.*” On 4 July 1776, by the unanimous vote of twelve colonies, Congress voted to accept the Declaration of Independence as drafted by Thomas Jefferson. Most delegates signed the document on 12 August 1776.

Bibliography

Barthelmas, Della Gray. *The Signers of the Declaration of Independence: A Biographical and Genealogical Reference*. Jefferson, NC, and London: McFarland & Company, Inc., 1997.

Draper, Bell Merrill. *The Declaration of Independence*. Np, 1927.

Goodrich, Charles A. *Lives of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence*. 7th ed. New York: Thomas Mather, 1837.

Pyne, Frederick Wallace. *Descendants of the Signers of the Declaration of Independence*. 7 Vols, Camden and Rockport, ME: Picton Press, 1997–2000.

MILITARY SERVICE

Military service in the Revolution began with the Battle of Lexington, 19 April 1775 and ended on 26 Nov 1783, the date that the British evacuated New York City. The National Society assigns military service rendered by officers and men of the Continental Army, Navy, state lines, militias, state navies, and the French Army and Navy.

A soldier is credited with the highest rank achieved during the Revolution. When proof of military service exists, but details of the service are unknown, the man is assigned the rank of “Soldier.” While

many men served in military capacities after the Revolutionary War period, these activities are outside the scope of the DAR verification process.

The Continental Army

In June 1775, the Continental Congress authorized the establishment of military units that became the Continental Line or Continental Army. Regiments in the Continental Army, particularly earlier in the war, were recruited and raised from very specific areas, and it is common to expect that soldiers in these early units were residents of the towns and counties with which the regiment in question was closely identified. Later in the war, with the reorganization(s) of the army, regiments may or may not have maintained easily distinguishable affiliations with particular regions. Nevertheless, unless an affidavit of service found in a pension renders it unnecessary, applicants claiming descent from a Continental Line soldier are advised to study the history of the unit in which it is believed the man served. The applicant may avoid the common error of claiming service for her Patriot, when it was actually performed by a different man of the same name. Importantly, applicants should understand that the Society might not assign Continental Line service simply because a name is found on a muster roll or an account for payment. The residence of the man in question must be demonstrated before any military service will be considered.

Bibliography

- National Archives and Records Administration, *Compiled Military Service Records of Soldiers Who Served During the Revolutionary War*. Washington, DC: RG 93, M881, microfilm, 1,095 rolls.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Revolutionary War Rolls, 1775-1783*. RG 93, M246, microfilm, 138 rolls.
- Sanchez-Saavedra, E.M. *A Guide to Virginia Military Organizations in the American Revolution, 1774-1787*. Richmond, VA: Virginia State Library, 1978.
- Trussell, John B.B., Jr. *The Pennsylvania Line, Regimental Organization and Operations 1776-1783*. Harrisburg, PA: Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 1977.
- Wright, Robert K., Jr. *The Continental Army*. Washington, D.C.: Center of Military History United States Army, 1983.

State Lines

During the Revolution, some state assemblies created regiments of regular troops, separate from both Continental Line units and the militia, that were dedicated for local defense. Virginia was a notable

example. Whereas the state's Continental Line units could be deployed for service anywhere in the United States, the concept with regard to State Line units was that they were to be reserved for the defense of that particular state. This general rule was compromised as the war progressed and neighboring states were faced with the threat of invasion and other emergencies.

Militia

Militia units were organized during the early settlement of the colonies for the protection of the colonists from attacks by certain Native American tribes. Militiamen were expected to drill at various points throughout the year, and were subject to emergency or expeditionary service at the discretion of the Governor of the colony. Active duty service may have been for a few hours, several days, or perhaps a few months. Since the county and/or town organized militia service, it is imperative to prove the residence of a man from acceptable sources *before* considering any service sources. Unless it is a pension, the service source itself does not prove place of residence during the Revolution. The Society will not assign militia service in one county or town to a man who clearly lived somewhere else.

While, in theory, every able bodied free man of a certain age (roughly 16-50) was a "member" of the militia, the Society will not assign military service without documentary evidence from an appropriate source, such as a muster roll, an account of payment, a pension, etc. The Society will consider military service based on certain class lists (lists grouping men for potential service), however, there are exceptions. For example, obvious pacifists such as Quakers, while classed for potential militia service, probably never performed actual duty. A fine was very often paid, instead.

Special note about substitutes: If a man served as a substitute, he has military service (rank, service description and service source as appropriate). Patriotic Service is given to the man providing the substitute; Patriotic Service, Provided Substitute, and Source.

The Continental Navy

On 13 October 1775, the Continental Congress authorized the establishment of the Continental Navy as proposed by Rhode Island delegates. By December, merchant ships had been purchased and converted for use as warships to protect the coasts and commercial shipping, and the construction of additional ships was authorized.

The Continental Navy reached its maximum strength in 1776 but never had more than thirty ships at one time. Its purpose was to support land troops, protect the coasts and capture enemy supply ships.

National Archives records include payrolls of the Continental Ship *Confederacy* 1780-1781; photocopies of rosters of the officers and crew of the *Bonhomme Richard*, commanded by John Paul Jones; the *Dallas*, and the *Vengeance*, 1779; and photocopies of the log of the Continental Ship, *Ranger*, 1778-1780.

Bibliography

Clark, William Bell, et. al, eds. *Naval Documents of the American Revolution*. 11 Vols. to date.
Washington, D. C., 1964–2005.

Kaminkow, Marion, and Jack Kaminkow, comp. *Mariners of the American Revolution*. Baltimore: Magna Carta Book Co., 1967.

Library of Congress. *Naval Records of the American Revolution, 1775–1788*. Washington, D. C.:
Government Printing Office, 1906.

State Navies

In July 1775, the Continental Congress authorized each colony, at its own expense, to provide armed vessels to protect its harbors and navigate its seacoasts. Although some colonies commissioned the building of armed vessels, most state navies were composed of converted merchant ships. Their fleet size and effectiveness varied from colony to colony. New Jersey, Delaware and Vermont did not maintain a state navy.

Privateers

Privateers were privately owned, armed trading vessels, commissioned or issued letters of marque from either the Continental Congress or from the individual provisional government (sometimes by both) to capture enemy ships and goods. The bounty or prize was divided between the officers and seamen and the governing body that authorized the privateering. Bounties made privateering very profitable and provided much needed supplies to the American forces. The Continental Congress officially authorized privateering for the war on 23 March 1776, although some states had already initiated privateering prior to that date.

Courts Martial, Desertion, and Fines

Each colony, then state, as well as the Continental Congress, passed laws throughout the war governing the formation of our military units and the conduct of the men assigned to those units. The Continental Congress concerned itself with the Continental Line (our National Army). Either the men in the Continental Line were to be able-bodied white men who were not “idiots” (sic) who volunteered or the state drafted them to fulfill their quota. The age for non-officers was generally 16-40 years of age. A portion of the legislation concerned the unexcused absence (desertion) from their legally required presence in a Continental Line unit opposing the enemy. A Court Martial was prescribed for any man found to have deserted and execution was a possible outcome. Desertion from a Continental Line unit is considered unpatriotic and all prior service is negated. **Proof of acceptable service that occurred after the date of desertion must be provided.**

The colonies, then states, concerned themselves with the militia forces that were broadly similar to today’s Army Reserve or National Guard. In general, all able bodied white men who were not mentally challenged or who fell into a few exemption categories, were required to attend militia muster with the proper equipment when called upon. The ages of required militia service varied from state to state, but were generally 16-50 years of age for the highest class of militia. A portion of the state’s legislation pertained to absence from the required militia practices (missing muster) or presence at muster but without the required equipment.¹ A Court Martial would be held and fines assessed. Being fined or appearing on a fines list is considered unpatriotic and all prior service is negated. The Society will consider exceptional cases wherein the reason for the fine is explicitly given in the record; however, in the vast majority of instances, proof of acceptable service that occurred after the date of the fine must be provided.

Some of the reasons for deserting or missing muster are well known. A non-exhaustive list of reasons includes a birth or death in family, bringing in the crops, or non-participation based on religious beliefs; however, the genealogy staff are not in a position to determine the reasons for desertion or fines and therefore must accept the surviving evidence at face value. A mark of desertion or fine in the military record of an ancestor is not considered acceptable service. Additional evidence is necessary to prove service after the date of the desertion or fine.

The Pennsylvania Archives, 3rd Series, Volumes 5, 6 and 7 contain fines lists for various counties in PA. In the past, some individuals were erroneously credited with ‘militia service’ because their name appeared on one of these lists. When future applications are submitted through these individuals, the ‘military service’ incorrectly assigned will be removed and additional proof of service after that date will be required. The information in the Pennsylvania Archives is derived from data found on microfilms: “Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, Records of the Office of the Comptroller General,

¹ Missing muster is considered a lesser offense than desertion.

Military Accounts Militia RG 4.” These films have the exact dates of missing muster not just the broad two or three-year time spans found in the Pennsylvania Archives volumes. Unfortunately, the films are not indexed or transcribed.

Gwathmey, “Historical Register of Virginians in the Revolution,” included the men court martialed in Augusta Co, VA in his list of soldiers. Creel, “Selected Virginia Revolutionary War Records volume 2: Augusta County Court Martial Minutes,” provides transcriptions of the documents in question and clarifies who is and who is not a patriot. Similar to Gwathmey, Roberts, “New York in the Revolution,” included the names of men who deserted or missed muster in his lists of soldiers. Records of desertion can be found in two series of records from the National Archives. The series M881, “Compiled Military Service Records of Soldiers Who Served During the Revolutionary War,” and series M246, “Revolutionary War Rolls, 1775-1783,” do list deserters and should be used instead of Gwathmey or Roberts whenever possible. Gwathmey is not accepted for Augusta Co, VA militia service or for service in the Continental Line.

CIVIL SERVICE

Civil service is credited to those individuals who conducted public business under the authority of the new federal, state, county or town governments and displayed evidence of loyalty to the cause of political separation from England. It was the law in all states during the Revolution that office holders be vested in the government they served.

In New England, the business of ordinary government was conducted by the towns. The principal officers were selectmen and moderators. Additional officers were added to suit the needs of the particular town. Outside New England, business was conducted at the county level and the types of offices held varied with the needs of the counties. Some states, notably New York, used both town and county forms of government.

As with all types of service, applicants seeking to establish civil service for an ancestor must first prove their place of residence. Documentation is required to prove that the patriot lived in the location where the service took place. It also must be demonstrated that the service claimed is consistent with the ancestor's age and status in the town.

Civil service began in the new American states when (1) the royal governor was removed from power and (2) a form of statewide American government was established. Credit is not given for civil service in cities or states that were occupied by the British. Civil service is credited only when the Americans regained control of the locality.

Some offices classified as civil service include: State officials (other than governor and members of the legislature), county and town officers such as: Town Clerk, Selectman, Town Treasurer, Judge, Juror, Sheriff, Constable, Jailer, Overseer of the Roads, Justice of the Peace, Moderator, Overseer of the Poor, etc.

PATRIOTIC SERVICE

A Patriot of the American Revolution is any man or woman who demonstrated unfailing loyalty to the cause of American Independence from England. To prove this loyalty, the National Society requires documentation, from an acceptable source, of an act or series of actions, by which an individual clearly supported the fight for American Independence. Patriotic service is evaluated on a case-by-case basis that focuses on the purpose of the act or actions as well as the risks and consequences involved. The Society will consider acts of patriotic service that occurred between 19 April 1775 and 26 November 1783. The exceptions to this rule are the individuals who served on committees made necessary by the approaching war in late 1774 and early 1775.

NOTE: Due to the unique information provided in each application, the National Society is unable to guarantee acceptability of any service or source of service prior to submission of an application.

Proof of patriotic service may be found in town, county, state, and/or federal records. At the town and county level, some records have not yet been indexed. This may require the researcher to search through archived town and court minutes, perhaps involving a visit to the local courthouse or repository. At the state level, most records are indexed. Researchers should contact the state archives to determine if evidence of an individual's contribution to the war effort exists. Many federal records, such as the Minutes of the Continental Congresses, have been published and are available online. Old letters, diaries, family records, and personal papers may also be used as evidence of patriotic service; however, before submitting, please make sure that these documents were recorded at the time of the event and meet the current DAR standards of acceptability.

To establish patriotic service that has not been previously proven, documentation of the act or actions must be submitted with the application, along with proof that the purpose, risk and consequence of that act clearly implied patriotic intent. Some examples of patriotic service currently accepted by the National Society appear below. This is by no means a complete list. All applications claiming patriotic service, as well as military and/or civil service, are evaluated on a case-by-case basis.

Members of the Provincial Congresses, including State Governors and Legislators

The Provincial Congresses met in each of the colonies in 1774 and continued to meet until the new state governments were established. Minutes for many of these meetings have been published.

NOTE: Royal governors do not qualify for service.

Members of Continental Congress

The first such gathering convened on 5 September 1774 in Carpenter's Hall, Philadelphia, with delegates from every colony except Georgia. The Second Congress met from May 1775 until March 1781 and became the governing body of the United States until the Articles of Confederation were ratified in 1781. The minutes of the Continental Congress have been published, along with the correspondence of its members. Its business papers are microfilmed with a five-volume printed index.

Members of Committees made necessary by the war

- Committees of Correspondence: These committees facilitated communication among the colonial assemblies. They represent the first step toward united action by the colonies, which eventually led to the call for a general Congress.
- Committees of Safety: The Committees of Safety at the state level were successors to the Committees of Correspondence. Appointed by the Provincial Congresses or Conventions, they served as interim state governments until new state constitutions were implemented. Their primary focus was security and defense, which often included command of the militia.
- Revolutionary Committees: Committees at the town and county level had a number of different names: Committee, General Committee, Committee of Safety, Committee of Inspection, Committee of Observation or some combination thereof. The members of these committees were elected, as specified in the First Continental Congress' Articles of Association in October 1774. The main duty of the Revolutionary Committee members was enforcing adherence to the terms of these Articles of Association.

Members of the Boston Tea Party

Signers of an Oath of Allegiance or Fidelity

Most states required their adult male inhabitants to swear (or affirm, for certain groups) an Oath of Allegiance to the new state government. For example, in May 1777, Virginia enacted a law that required all free males above the age of sixteen to swear their loyalty to the Commonwealth of Virginia. The men who took these oaths qualify for patriotic service.

Signers of Petitions

Petitions signed by residents of the colonies between the dates of 19 April 1775 and 26 November 1783 may be used as sources of patriotic service, providing that the petition clearly demonstrates loyalty to the cause of American Independence.

The petitions most likely to be used for service will be those that:

1. Include requests facilitating the prosecution of the war by patriot military forces;
2. Include requests that approve of, promote, and/or facilitate the colonies' complete political separation from Great Britain;
3. Include language approving specific acts of rebellion on the part of an American governing body; and
4. Include specific language disapproving of those not loyal to the cause of American Independence from Great Britain.

Petitions primarily requesting an action resulting in gratuitous or self-indulgent financial and/or material gain may not be used as service. Religious petitions, such as those requesting the disestablishment of the Church of England, are usually unacceptable, however will be considered on a case-by-case basis. Such petitions must include explicitly patriotic language. DAR will not credit service to individuals based upon the general proclivities of a particular religious denomination.

The mere act of petitioning a provisional government is *not* acceptable as service. Loyalists often petitioned provisional governments for, among other things, the restitution of confiscated lands. Their act of petitioning a legislature, therefore, was not a demonstration of their loyalty to the American cause. The petition must include specific language that meets the criteria as stated herein.

Defenders of Forts and Stations lived on the frontier, from the Great Northern Lakes to Georgia, and are documented as having actively defended the western frontiers against British forces and a number of Native American tribes that had become their allies. These individuals qualify for patriotic service.

Doctors, nurses, and others who rendered aid to the American wounded qualify for patriotic service. This does not include individuals who only provided aid for wounded family members.

Ministers who gave patriotic sermons and encouraged patriotic activity. The Society requires documentary evidence from the Revolutionary War era proving patriotism, such as a sermon text.

Prisoners of War or refugees fleeing occupation by enemy forces qualify for patriotic service. Those who suffered depredation may also be eligible. To prove this, documentation must be provided that clearly indicates British forces and/or their allies were responsible for the depredation or imprisonment.

Prisoners on British-prison ships

Prisoner lists rarely contain information regarding an individual's residence or military unit; therefore, the applicant must supply documentation to prove, without a doubt, that the prisoner is indeed the person from whom the applicant descends.

Those who furnished a substitute for military service. Military service is given to the man who served as the substitute.

Those who rendered material aid and supported the cause of American Independence by furnishing supplies, with or without remuneration, loaning money and/or providing munitions.

Those who paid a Supply Tax

Financing the American Revolution proved to be challenging, as there was no central treasury, nor did the only form of unified government, the Continental Congress, have the power to tax the individual states. Between January 1777 and October 1782, the Continental Congress passed a series of requisitions with the intent to raise money for the war effort. Individual quotas were placed on each state, in an effort to raise the necessary funds. As only the individual state assemblies had the power of taxation, it is common to see wording in the state laws pursuant to an "Act of Congress dated _____."

Oftentimes, to understand the true intent of the state legislation, a researcher must refer back to the original Continental requisition. The Journals of the Continental Congress, 1774-1789, can be found online at the Library of Congress, American Memory. In order for these supply taxes to be acceptable for DAR purposes, confirmation of the law that authorizes the tax must be submitted with the supply tax. We must

evaluate the laws in order to determine whether it authorized a supply tax. Some records refer to the “Continental Tax.” Determining which exact requisition of Congress these may refer to is oftentimes impossible. However, for NSDAR purposes, these “Continental Taxes” also constitute Patriotic Service, as all requisitions passed by the Continental Congress were relevant to raising funds to assist in the war effort. It is important to note that some states exempted troops in Continental Line service from payment of taxes. In these instances, tax lists are not the best source to try to prove residence for military service.

The term “supply tax” is generally understood as money raised specifically to purchase material aid such as clothing, food, and wagons to provide to the military and naval forces. However, various legislative acts such as the “2% tax” in Virginia make it clear these taxes were also levied to raise bounties to help recruit soldiers into Continental Line service, and otherwise facilitate the prosecution of the war by recalling and sinking depreciated paper currency that threatened the ability to continue to finance the war. Nor were these taxes always paid specifically in specie or paper currency, but rather in commodities. For example, in some instances the taxes were to be paid in wheat, Indian corn, rye, barley, oats, hemp, inspected tobacco in transfer notes, rice, beef, or pork. These are referred to at times as “specific taxes” or “provisions taxes.”

In many instances, although there are many legislative acts which would constitute a “supply tax,” locating the corresponding assessments may be very challenging. For example, there are no extant Revolutionary War assessments for Georgia, and in 1779, the Continental Congress exempted Georgia from paying its quota of taxes due to British invasion. Although there are a very small number of tax records from South Carolina that appear to date to 1783, they do not constitute a “supply tax.” The detailed nature of the individual state’s laws precludes any in-depth discussions or listing of the exact supply tax legislation by state. Listed below is a select bibliography for most states for which supply taxes exist.

There are also some military functions designated as Patriotic Service: Assistant Commissary, Cadet, Court Martial Man, Court Martial Officer, Commissary, Commissary General, Dep Commissary General, Express Rider, Forage Master, Guide, Ostler, Orderly Sergeant, Providing a Substitute, Recruiting Officer, Scout, Spy, Tailor, Teamster, Volunteer, Wagon Master, Wagoneer, and Waiter.

Bibliography

- Clark, Walter, collected and edited. The State Records of North Carolina, Volume 24, Laws 1777-1788. Wilmington, NC: Broadfoot Pub. Co., 1994.
- Cushing, John D., comp. The First Laws of the State of Delaware, Volume 2 (Part 1). Wilmington, DE: Michael Glazier, Inc., 1981.

Cushing, John D., comp. *The First Laws of the State of New York*. Wilmington, DE: Michael Glazier, Inc., 1984.

Hening, William Waller, comp. *The Statutes at Large; Being a Collection of all the Laws of Virginia, From the First Session of the Legislature, in the Year 1619, Volumes 9-11*. Charlottesville, VA: University Press of Virginia, 1969.

Library of Congress. *Journals of the Continental Congress, 1774-1789, 34 Volumes*. Washington, D. C.: Government Printing Office, 1904-1937.

Rutgers School of Law-Camden. New Jersey Session Laws Online.

<http://njlaw.rutgers.edu/collections/njleg/>

LOYALISTS OR TORIES

Many of the colonists' loyalties during the Revolutionary War were divided: in very general terms, there were those who demanded that the British Parliament honor the rights granted to the colonies by charter ("Patriots"), and those loyal to the Crown ("Loyalists" or "Tories"). Terms such as "Loyalist" are somewhat problematic, not least since there were people on both sides of the conflict who considered themselves "loyal" in various degrees to their respective causes. Were Loyalists (with a capital L) only those who maintained allegiance to the Crown throughout the Revolution and who evacuated the colonies with the British Army at the end of the war? Certainly, there were many levels and manifestations of disaffection to the American cause. All levels of such disaffection are covered by the DAR eligibility clause, which states that any woman is eligible for membership who descends from "a man or woman who, with unfailing loyalty to the cause of American Independence," served in a military, civil, or patriotic capacity (*Bylaws*, Article III, Section 1).

The "unfailing loyalty" phrase has its origins in a vote of founders and members of the Society at the Continental Congress of February 1894, precisely in response to the Loyalist issue. As such, an application based on the service of a Loyalist or Tory is not acceptable.

Bibliography

Bunnell, Paul J. *The New Loyalist Index*. 3 Vols. Bowie, Md.: Heritage Books, Inc., 1989-98.

Clark, Murtie June. *Loyalists in the Southern Campaign of the Revolutionary War*. 3 Vols. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1981.

- Coldham, Peter Wilson. *American Loyalist Claims*, Vol. 1. Special Publication No. 45. Washington, D. C.: National Genealogical Society, 1980.
- Coldham, Peter Wilson. *American Migrations 1765-1799*, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 2000.
- Dornfest, Walter T. *Military Loyalists of the American Revolution: Officers and Regiments, 1775–1783*. Jefferson, N. C., and London: McFarland & Company, Inc., 2011.
- Hodges, Graham Russell, ed. *The Black Loyalist Directory: African Americans in Exile after the American Revolution*. New York and London: Garland Publishing Co., Inc., 1996.
- Palmer, Gregory. *Biographical Sketches of Loyalists of the American Revolution*. Westport, Conn., and London: Meckler Publishing, 1984.

PACIFISTS

As the colonists became increasingly hostile in response to the acts of the British Parliament, many began to favor a separation from England. Others, known as Loyalists, disagreed and insisted that the colonies remain loyal to the Crown. A third group, called Pacifists, believed that disputes between nations should and could be settled peacefully. Ancestors who were members of a religious pacifist sect require additional caution when proving Revolutionary war service. Groups such as the Religious Society of Friends (also known as Quakers), Moravians, Mennonites, Amish, German Baptists (also called Dunkers), Schwenkfelders, and Sandemanians generally opposed violence by refusing to bear arms or to support any form of military action. Many Pacifists also refused to swear oaths of allegiance to the patriot cause based on their belief that swearing an oath was a violation of God’s law. Some Pacifists, however, did agree to “affirm” their allegiance, claiming that they were willing to aid their distressed neighbors without supporting the war effort in any way. If an individual’s name appears on a list of affirmation, that individual can be credited with patriotic service.

Occasionally, a member of a religious pacifist sect did participate in military action; however, before the military service can be credited to that individual, the applicant must provide documentation that her ancestor, in violation of his religious principles, actually performed the claimed service. Since Pacifists were chastised by their church for military involvement and misconduct, these repercussions can often be found in the church records. If an individual’s name appears in such a record, a copy of that document must be submitted along with the accompanying record(s) of service.

Pacifists may also be eligible for patriotic service if documentation can conclusively prove that they provided medical aid, food, goods or financial aid to the Patriot cause. Once again, however, in addition to the current standards required for proving an ancestor’s residence and service, the service for an

individual who was a Pacifist must also be accompanied by additional documentation that conclusively proves the claimed ancestor was the individual who performed the claimed service.

Bibliography

Brethren Historical Library and Archives in Elgin, IN: <http://www.brethren.org/bhla/>.

Hinshaw, William Wade. *William Wade Hinshaw's Index to Unpublished Quaker Records*. Swarthmore, Pennsylvania: Friends Historical Library, Swarthmore College.

Mennonite Heritage Center in Harleysville, PA: <http://mhcp.org/>.

Moravian Church Archives in Bethlehem, PA: <http://www.moravianchurcharchives.org>

Schwenkfelder Library and Heritage Center in Pennsburg, PA:
<http://www.schwenkfelder.com/index.html>.

SECTION III: STATES & COUNTRIES

CONNECTICUT

Connecticut residents held a statewide convention in Hartford in 1774 at which time the delegates agreed to support the American Revolutionary cause and formed a State Committee of Correspondence. By May 1776, the Colony had renounced King George III.

Support for the Revolution in Connecticut was very strong due to her strategic geographical location and large population. One of the supporters who embraced the cause was Jonathan Trumbull, the Royal Governor of Connecticut. He was the only Colonial Governor remaining in the United States to do so. Military participation in the state began when militiamen from a number of towns answered the Lexington Alarm on 19 April 1775. Men from Connecticut were among the leaders at some of the first battles of the Revolution such as Ticonderoga and Quebec. Connecticut forces fought throughout the war at many other battles including the final one at Yorktown in October 1781.

Both the Connecticut Navy, formed in the summer of 1775, and a coast guard, were of particular importance to Connecticut. They enabled her to interrupt Loyalist traffic from Long Island across Long Island Sound into the western parts of the State, particularly Fairfield County, where some supporters of the royal government resided.

In October 1776, Connecticut approved an Act for prescribing Oaths of Fidelity. In 1777 and 1778, legislation was passed by the General Assembly requiring all towns to clothe their non-commissioned

officers and soldiers. In addition to supplying their own men, many residents of Connecticut loaned money to the United States Continental Loan Office.

A group of settlers from Connecticut, who located in the Wyoming Valley area of the present state of Pennsylvania, contributed two independent companies to the army.

In July 1778, combined British and Indian forces attacked the Wyoming Valley settlement. Many of the patriotic settlers were massacred or forced to flee. Records pertaining to Wyoming Valley residents may also be found in Pennsylvania sources.

In 1781, the British destroyed nine towns by fire including New London, Greenville, Fairfield, Danbury, Ridgefield, Norwalk, New Haven and East Haven, and Groton. In 1792, the Connecticut Legislature set aside 500,000 acres in the western part of Connecticut's Western Reserve, to compensate those who suffered depredations. These lands became known as the "Fire Lands" or "Sufferers' Lands," and encompassed what later became the counties of Erie and Huron in the state of Ohio. A listing of those who received compensation can be found in Volume 7 of Larabee's Public Records of the State of Connecticut.

Bibliography

Bates, Albert C., ed. *Lists and Returns of Connecticut Men in the Revolution*. Collections of the Connecticut Historical Society, Vol. 12. Hartford: Connecticut Historical Society, 1909.

Bates, Albert C., ed. *Rolls and Lists of Connecticut Men in the Revolution*. Collections of the Connecticut Historical Society, Vol. 8. Hartford: Connecticut Historical Society, 1901.

Connecticut Archives: Revolutionary War, Series I, II, and III. Microfilm, 56 rolls.

Hartford: Connecticut State Library, 1945. Indexes, Series I and III:
<http://www.ctstatelibrary.org/weblinks/connecticut-archives-1629-1820>.

Connecticut Society Daughters of the American Revolution, comp. *Connecticut Revolutionary Pensioners*. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1982.

Connecticut Society Daughters of the American Revolution, comp. *Non-military Service In the Revolutionary War Extracts from Connecticut Town Council Minutes, 1774–1784*. 2 Vols. Connecticut DAR Genealogical Records Committee, Ser. 1, Vols. 153, 157. Washington, D. C., 1962–66.

Grundset, Eric G. *Connecticut in the American Revolution: A Source Guide for Genealogists and Historians*. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 2014. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**

- Hoadly, Charles J. *The Public Records of the Colony of Connecticut*, Vols. 14 and 15.
Hartford, Conn.: Case, Lockwood and Brainard Co., 1887–90.
- Hoadly, Charles J. *The Public Records of the State of Connecticut*, Vols. 1-3. Hartford, Conn.: Case, Lockwood and Brainard Co., 1894–1922.
- Johnston, Henry P. Ed. *The Record of Connecticut Men in the Military and Naval Service during the War of the Revolution*. Record of Service of Connecticut Men, Vol. 1. Hartford, Conn.: Case, Lockwood & Brainard Company, 1889. Reprint, Salem, Mass.: Higginson Book Company, n. d.
- Larabee, Leonard Woods. *The Public Records of the State of Connecticut*, Vols. 4-5.
Hartford: State of Connecticut, 1942–43.
- Larabee, Leonard Woods. *The Public Records of the State of Connecticut*, Vol. 7.
Hartford: State of Connecticut, 1948, pp. 448-475.
- Middlebrook, Louis F. *History of Maritime Connecticut during the American Revolution, 1775–1783*. 2 Vols. Salem, Mass.: Essex Institute, 1925.
- Miner, Charles. *History of Wyoming, in a Series of Letters from Charles Miner to His Son William Penn Miner, Esq.* Philadelphia, Pa.: J. Crissy, 1845. Reprint. Evansville, Ind.: Unigraphic, Inc., 1976.
- Mullen, Jolene Roberts. *Connecticut Town Meeting Records during the American Revolution*. 2 Vols. Westminster, Md.: Heritage Books, 2011. **NOTE: The Grand Levy list in volume 1 of Mullen’s CT Town Meeting Recs does not specifically state the purpose for which these taxes were being raised. As a result, the NSDAR does not accept this source as proof of patriotic service.**
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Records of Connecticut, New Hampshire and Rhode Island Continental Loan Offices, 1777–1791*. Microfilm publication M1005, RG 53. 2 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1975.
- Tyler, John W. *Connecticut Loyalists: An Analysis of Loyalist Land Confiscations in Greenwich, Stamford and Norwalk*. New Orleans, La.: Polyanthos, 1977.
- White, David O. *Connecticut’s Black Soldiers, 1775–1783*. Chester, Conn.: Pequot Press, 1973.

DELAWARE

Until 11 September 1776, Delaware was under the jurisdiction of the Governor of the state of Pennsylvania with the lower three counties referred to as the “tail on the kite.” Councils of Safety were established in each county responsible to the government of Pennsylvania. These counties laid down regulations for their own militia and held meetings in Dover in 1775.

Delaware men served with military distinction in major battles from New York to Yorktown. They were nicknamed “Blue Hen’s Chickens.” Others who were lukewarm to the Revolution were often grouped with the Loyalists, but were “hesitants” and “Pacifists,” like the Quakers.

Delaware began statehood with a population of thirty-seven thousand: two-thirds were of English descent, the remainder consisting of Scots-Irish, Swedes, Welsh, Dutch and black slaves. This helps to explain Delaware's allegiance to the British. Loyalist-backed insurrections broke out in Sussex County in 1776, 1777 and 1780 as well as in Kent County in 1776 and 1778. An Act of 26 June 1778 pardoned many of the inhabitants who had given aid to the British, and tended to quell the outbreaks of violence, which had occurred. New Castle County, with a sizable minority of Presbyterian Scots-Irish showed the greatest support in favor of American independence. Delaware, prosperous at the beginning of the Revolution, ended in poverty.

Original military records of Delaware are at the Hall of Records in Dover. With the exception of the Oaths of Allegiance, which have been published, many sources of civil and patriotic service are found in microfilms issued by the State.

Bibliography

- Bushman, Claudia L., Harold B. Hancock, and Elizabeth Moyne Homsey, eds. *Proceedings of the Assembly of the Lower Counties on Delaware 1770–1776, of the Constitutional Convention of 1776, and of the House of Assembly of the Delaware State, 1776–1781*. Newark: University of Delaware Press. London and Toronto: Associated University Presses, 1986.
- Bushman, Claudia L., Harold B. Hancock, and Elizabeth Moyne Homsey, eds. *Proceedings of the House of Assembly of the Delaware State, 1781–1792, and of the Constitutional Convention of 1792*. Newark: University of Delaware Press. London and Toronto: Associated University Presses, 1988.
- Cooch, Eleanor B., comp. *Delaware Signers of the Oath of Allegiance*. 1941.
- Delaware Archives*, Vols. 1-3. Wilmington: Public Archives Commission of Delaware, 1911–19. Reprint. New York: AMS Press, 1974.
- Eller, Ernest McNeil, ed. *Chesapeake Bay in the American Revolution*. Centreville, Md.: Tidewater Publishers, 1981.
- Governor's Register, State of Delaware, Volume One: Appointments and Other Transactions by Executives of the State from 1674 to 1851*. Wilmington, Del.: Press of the Star Publishing Company, 1926.
- Hancock, Harold B. *The Loyalists of Revolutionary Delaware*. Newark: University of Delaware Press. London: Associated University Presses, 1977.
- Minutes of the Council of the Delaware State, from 1776 to 1792*. Papers of the Historical Society of Delaware, Vol. 6. Wilmington: Historical Society of Delaware, 1887.

Miscellaneous Revolutionary War Papers from General Reference Files. RG 1806. Microfilm, 8 rolls. Dover: Delaware State Archives, Division of Historical and Cultural Affairs, 1984. National Archives and Records Administration.

Records of the Delaware and Maryland Continental Loan Offices, 1777–1790. Microfilm publication M1008, RG 53. 1 roll. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1978.

Revolutionary War Papers. 6 Vols. RG 1800. Microfilm, 5 rolls. Dover: Delaware State Archives, Division of Historical and Cultural Affairs, 1984.

GEORGIA

On 17 January 1775, the Georgia Assembly convened in Savannah. The Provincial Congress met the following day. Radical and conservative Whigs continued to vie with the British for control of the government. A Second Provincial Congress was held 4 July 1775 that resulted in the Whigs gaining control and the removal of the British. The British returned later to regain control and occupy Savannah from December 1778 through July 1782. They also gained sporadic control of Augusta and other outlying areas causing the economy of the colony to weaken to a desperate level. The struggle to maintain a state government in the Whig controlled areas of Georgia continued after the return of the British. Political factions developed among the Whigs, as well, further complicating the situation. Civil and patriotic service may be established, however, when the activity can be proven to have been in support of the Whig movement and clearly was against the Tory elements in Georgia. Candler's *Revolutionary Records of Georgia* documents the efforts to re-establish the government in Georgia.

The key when using Georgia bounty land grants to establish Revolutionary service is to look for the person originally entitled to the land. Military service is recognized according to military rank and unit. Patriotic service is recognized by NSDAR for a refugee, refugee-citizen, or citizen who was issued a voucher or certificate signed by the Commanding Officer of the Military District, or a certificate signed by the Governor of the state of Georgia, entitling that person to enter public land per the Act of 20 August 1781. The statement “per the Act of 20 August 1781” must appear on the document.

Vouchers and certificates are the documents that indicate that the person was originally entitled to the land. These are the documents needed to prove Revolutionary service for NSDAR. They may be requested from the Georgia Archives. The researcher may also use *Georgia Revolutionary Bounty Land Records* by O’Kelley and Warren, pages 1-44, 48-89, as a source. Evidence exists that the original vouchers and certificates could be used as specie and transferred to another person. The person could then petition for and receive the land grant. As a result, the person who actually received the grant was not necessarily

the person originally entitled to it. For this reason, petitions for land warrants, the bounty land warrants and land grants issued in 1784-85 may not be used as proof of Revolutionary Service.

Certain Georgia land lotteries gave preference to Revolutionary War soldiers. The laws establishing the requirements for the land lotteries of 1820, 1827, and 1832 gave Revolutionary soldiers the right to an extra draw or draws if they met the other requirements for the lottery.

A Certificate, obtainable from the Georgia Archives, is the primary documentation that will indicate whether the lottery winner was a Revolutionary soldier. The results of the land lotteries have been published. The published records may be used for proof of service, if the record indicates that the man was a Revolutionary Soldier.

The above land records show only those persons who actually won land in the land lotteries, not all who were eligible and/or applied. In addition, not all the persons who received land in these three land lotteries were Revolutionary Soldiers. In order for a man to be credited with Revolutionary Service, “R.S.” or “Rev. Sol.” must follow his name on the certificate or in the published records of the land lotteries. A good publication on this subject is *Authentic List of All Land Lottery Grants Made to Veterans of the Revolutionary War by the State of Georgia*, by Alex M. Hitz. This may also be used as a citation for service.

The Hitz list does not include the names of the widows of Revolutionary Soldiers who won land in the 1827 and 1832 Lotteries. A “W.R.S.” appearing after the woman’s name serves as a citation for the Revolutionary Service of her husband.

Bibliography

- Blair, Ruth, comp. *Revolutionary Soldiers Receipts for Georgia Bounty Grants*. Atlanta: Foote and Davies Co., 1928.
- Candler, Allen D., comp. *The Revolutionary Records of the State of Georgia*. 3 Vols. Atlanta: The Franklin-Turner Co., 1908.
- Coleman, Kenneth. *The American Revolution in Georgia, 1763–1789*. Athens: University of Georgia Press, 1958.
- Davis, Robert S., Jr. *Georgia Citizens and Soldiers of the American Revolution*. Easley, S. C.: Southern Historical Press, Inc., 1979.
- Davis, Robert S., and Ted O. Brooke. *Georgia Research: A Handbook for Genealogists, Historians, Archivists, Lawyers, Librarians, and Other Researchers*. 2nd ed. Atlanta: Georgia Genealogical Society, 2012.

- Gould, Suzanne and A. Monroe Freeman, comps. *Final Revolutionary War Pension Payment Vouchers: Georgia*. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1994.
- Grundset, Eric G. *Georgia in the American Revolution: A Source Guide for Genealogists and Historians*. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 2014. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**
- Hemperley, Marion R., comp. *Military Certificates of Georgia, 1776-1800*. Atlanta: State Printing Office, 1983. pp. 1-84, 91-112, 121-145.
- Hitz, Alex M., comp. *Authentic List of all Land Lottery Grants Made to Veterans of the Revolutionary War by the State of Georgia*. Atlanta: Secretary of State of Georgia, 1955.
- Hitz, Alex M. "Georgia Bounty Land Grants." *Georgia Historical Quarterly* 38 (1954): 337-48.
- Houston, Martha Lou, comp. *Reprint of Official Register of Land Lottery of Georgia, 1827*. Columbus, Ga., 1929.
- Lucas, Silas Emmett, Jr. *The Third or 1820 Land Lottery of Georgia*. Easley, S. C.: Southern Historical Press, Inc., 1986.
- Lucas, Silas Emmett, Jr. *The 1832 Gold Lottery of Georgia*. Easley, S. C.: Southern Historical Press, 1976.
- O'Kelley, Nicole M. and Mary Bondurant Warren, trans. *Georgia Revolutionary Bounty Land Records, 1783-1785*. Athens, Ga.: Heritage Papers, 1992. pp. 1-44, 48-89.
- Smith, James F. *The Cherokee Land Lottery, Containing a Numerical List of the Names of the Fortunate Drawers in Said Lottery, with an Engraved Map of Each District*. New York, 1838. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Company, 1969.
- Stemmons, John D., comp. *Georgia Petitions 1778-1782*. Sandy, Utah: Census Publishing, LC, 2004.
- NOTE: Most of the materials cited in this book appear to be Loyalist petitions to the royal authorities.**

LOUISIANA

NSDAR assigns service to Spanish troops and local militia who participated under the authority of Louisiana Governor Bernardo de Galvez in military actions against the British and their allies in the Mississippi River valley and along the gulf coast. The Society also assigns service to those individuals who provided material support to Galvez's campaigns. All Louisiana service must date after 24 December 1776, when an order was signed by Jose de Galvez, Minister of the Indies, and sent to Luis de Unzaga, the Spanish governor of Louisiana. While Spain had passively allowed some material aid to flow to the American colonies prior to this date, the order gave active support to the effort to secure the American western flank from the British threat.

Patriotic service, rather than military service, is assigned because Spain did not have a treaty with the American colonies (as did France) and Spanish troops did not serve alongside American military units. Sources for establishing service acceptable for NSDAR applications are listed in the bibliography.

Bibliography

Arnold, Morris S., and Dorothy Jones Core, comp. and ed. *Arkansas Colonials: A Collection of French and Spanish Records Listing Early Europeans in the Arkansas, 1686–1804*. Gillett, Ark: Grand Prairie Historical Society, 1986.

Churchill, C. Robert. *Spanish Records, Lists of Men Under General Don Bernardo de Galvez in his Campaign against the British, 1779*. New Orleans: Louisiana Society Sons of the American Revolution, 1925. **NOTE: This typescript, which is the major source for Louisiana militiamen during the Revolution, contains lists outside of the period for which the Society assigns service.**

De Ville, Winston, ed. *Louisiana Soldiers in the American Revolution*. Ville Platte, La., 1991. This is largely a derivative of Churchill.

De Ville, Winston, ed. *Mississippi Valley Mélange: A Collection of Notes and Documents for the Genealogy and History of the Province of Louisiana and the Territory of Orleans*. 8 Vols. Ville Platte and Baton Rouge, La. 1995–2012.

Holmes, Jack D. L. *Honor and Fidelity: The Louisiana Infantry Regiments and the Louisiana Militia Companies, 1776–1821*. Birmingham, Ala., 1965 (officers and noncommissioned officers only).

Houck, Louis, ed. *The Spanish Regime in Missouri: A Collection of Papers and Documents Relating to Upper Louisiana Principally within the Present Limits of Missouri during the Dominion of Spain, from the Archives of the Indies at Seville, Etc., Translated from the Original Spanish into English, and Including Also Some Papers Concerning the Supposed Grant to Col. George Morgan at the Mouth of the Ohio, Found in the Congressional Library*. 2 Vols. Chicago: R.R. Donnelley & Sons Company, 1909.

McDermott, John Francis. “The Battle of St. Louis, 26 May 1780.” *The Bulletin, Missouri Historical Society* 35 (1979–80): 131-51.

Mills, Elizabeth Shown. *Natchitoches Colonials—Censuses, Military Rolls and Tax Lists, 1772–1803*. Chicago: Adams Press, 1981.

Pierce, Alycon Trubey. *Louisiana Revolutionary Records: Selected Final Pension Payment Vouchers 1818–1864, Louisiana: New Orleans*. Athens, Ga.: Iberian Publishing Company, 1996.

Schmidt, Elisabeth Whitman. “Revolutionary Patriots in Louisiana.” *Louisiana Genealogical Register* 46 (1999): 14-18.

MARYLAND

Maryland organized an effective system to deal with the grievances imposed by Great Britain long before the hostilities began. This action culminated in the formation of the Provincial Government, 1774–1776, known as the “Maryland Convention.” On 26 July 1776, the Convention circulated a document, *The Association of Freemen of Maryland*, which resolved that the colony be put in a state of defense.

Complying with directives of the Continental Congress, Maryland organized the Flying Camp militia that reported for service in June 1776. Maryland troops served from New York to the Southern Campaign. The State also provided a training area for several distinguished foreign military experts such as the Marquis de Lafayette, Count Casimir Pulaski and Baron Johannes de Kalb.

29 August 1776 marked the first meeting of the Council of Safety, which served as the executive branch of the government. Its representatives were elected from the western and eastern shores. The Committees of Observation reported to this body and kept watch at the county level for those who were disloyal. In February 1777, a formal government, the General Assembly, was created. One of its first acts was to require all men not serving in a military capacity, over the age of eighteen years, to sign an Oath of Fidelity or Allegiance. The oaths, taken at the county level, were reported to the General Assembly beginning in February 1778.

Maryland’s economic contributions to the Revolution were as important as its military ones, providing such items as consumables, wheat, clothing, and munitions. The operation of iron forges, lumber production, and shipbuilding were important industries.

Due to its geographic location, Maryland became a thoroughfare for both the Americans and the British, traveling by land or water, as they went up and down the Atlantic Seaboard.

Annapolis was the site of some of the sessions of the Continental Congress, was host to the signing of the Treaty of Paris, and the city where General George Washington resigned as General of the Army.

Bibliography

Browne, William Hand, Bernard Christian Steiner, and J. Hall Pleasants, eds. *Journal and Correspondence of the State Council*. Archives of Maryland, Vols. 11, 12, 16, 21, 43, 45, 47, 48. Baltimore: Maryland Historical Society, 1892–1931.

- Brumbaugh, Gaius M. *Maryland Records: Colonial, Revolutionary, County, and Church, from Original Sources*. 2 Vols. Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins Company, 1915; Lancaster, Pa.: Lancaster Press, Inc., 1928. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1967.
- Brumbaugh, Gaius M. and Margaret Roberta Hodges. *Revolutionary Records of Maryland*. Washington, D. C., 1928. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1967.
- Calendar of Maryland State Papers No. 1: The Black Books*. Publication No. 1. Annapolis, Md.: Hall of Records Commission, 1943. Reprint. Baltimore: Clearfield Company, 1993.
- Calendar of Maryland State Papers, Number 4: The Red Books*. 3 parts. Publication Nos. 7, 8, 10. Annapolis, Md.: Hall of Records Commission, 1950–55.
- Calendar of Maryland State Papers, No. 5: Executive Miscellanea*. Publication No. 11. Annapolis, Md.: Hall of Records Commission, 1958.
- Clark, Raymond B., Jr. *Maryland Revolutionary Records: How to Find Them and Interpret Them*. St. Michaels, Md., 1976.
- Clements, S. Eugene, and F. Edward Wright. *The Maryland Militia in the Revolutionary War*. Westminster, Md.: Family Line Publications, 1987.
- Eller, Ernest McNeill, ed. *Chesapeake Bay in the American Revolution*. Centerville, Md.: Tidewater Publishers, 1981.
- Hodges, Margaret Roberts, comp. *Unpublished Revolutionary Records of Maryland*. 6 Vols. Maryland Genealogical Records Committee, ser. 1, Vol. 61, 62, 63, 65, 68, 69. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 1939–41.
- Kilbourne, John Dwight. *A Short History of the Maryland Line in the Continental Army*. Baltimore, 1992.
- Maryland State Archives. *General Assembly House of Delegates, Assessment Record, 1783*. Microfilms M871, M872, M873. Annapolis: Maryland State Archives, n. d. **NOTE: Roll M871 includes the counties of Anne Arundel, Baltimore, Calvert, Caroline, Cecil, Charles, and Dorchester. Roll M872 includes the counties of Harford, Kent, Montgomery, Prince George's, Talbot, and Worcester. Roll M873 includes Somerset County only. See indexes (next entry) for Queen Anne's County and Washington County.**
- Maryland State Archives. *Maryland Indexes, Assessment of 1783, Index*. Series S1437. Online <<http://msa.maryland.gov/msa/stagser/s1400/s1437/html/ssi1437e.html>>. Annapolis: Maryland State Archives, 2005.
- Maryland State Archives. *Maryland Indexes, Index to Oaths of Fidelity, 1776–1778*. Microfilms. M977, M978, and M979. Annapolis: Maryland State Archives, n. d.
- Meyer, Mary Keysor. *Genealogical Research in Maryland: A Guide*. Rev. ed. Baltimore: Maryland Historical Society, 1992.

- Meyer, Mary K. "Revolutionary War Soldiers: Granted Pensions by the State of Maryland, Copied from the Laws of Maryland." *Bulletin of the Maryland Genealogical Society* 4 (1963): 32-33, 43; 5 (1964): 2-3, 27-28, 39, 53-54, 74-75; 6 (1965): 15-16, 37, 62, 78-79; 7 (1966): 21.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Records of the Delaware and Maryland Continental Loan Offices, 1777–1790*. Microfilm publication M1008, RG 53. 1 roll. Washington: National Archives and Records Administration, 1978.
- Newman, Harry Wright. *Maryland Revolutionary Records*. Washington, D. C., 1938. *Muster Rolls and Other Records of Service of Maryland Troops in the American Revolution, 1775–1783*, Archives of Maryland, Vol. 18. Baltimore: Maryland Historical Society, 1900.
- Papenfuse, Edward C., ed. *An Historical List of Public Officials of Maryland: Governors, Legislators, and Other Principal Officers of Government, 1632 to 1990*. Archives of Maryland, new ser., vol. 1. Annapolis: Maryland State Archives, 1990.
- Papenfuse, Edward C., Alan F. Day, David W. Jordan, and Gregory A. Stiverson. *A Biographical Dictionary of the Maryland Legislature, 1635-1789*. 2 Vols. Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1979–85.
- Papenfuse, Edward C., Gregory A. Stiverson, and Mary D. Donaldson. *An Inventory of Maryland State Papers, Volume 1: The Era of the American Revolution, 1775–1789*. Annapolis, MD: Archives Division, Hall of Records Commission, 1977.
- Peden, Henry C., Jr. *Maryland Public Service Records, 1775–1783*. Westminster, Md.: Willow Bend Books, 2002. **NOTE: This author frequently cites sources for service that are not acceptable, such as the DAR Lineage Books and the DAR Patriot Index. Use these works with care.**
- Peden, Henry C., Jr. *Revolutionary Patriots of Maryland, 1775–1783: A Supplement*. Westminster, Md.: Willow Bend Books, 2000.
- Peden, Henry C., Jr. *Revolutionary Patriots of Maryland, 1775–1783: Second Supplement*. Westminster, Md.: Willow Bend Books, 2002.
- Pierce, Alycon Trubey. *Selected Final Pension Payment Vouchers, 1818-1864, Maryland: Baltimore*. Lovettsville, Va.: Willow Bend Books, 1997.
- Radoff, Morris L. *Calendar of Maryland State Papers No. 2: The Bank Stock Papers*. Publication No. 5. Annapolis: Hall of Records Commission, 1947.
- Retzer, Henry J. *The German Regiment of Maryland and Pennsylvania in the Continental Army, 1776-1781*. Westminster, Md.: Family Line Publications, 1991.
- Thomas, Roger. *Calendar of Maryland State Papers No. 3: The Brown Books*. Publication No. 6. Annapolis: Hall of Records Commission, 1948.

MASSACHUSETTS

During most of the ten years preceding the Lexington alarm of 19 April 1775, Massachusetts was in a state of unrest due to oppressive legislation passed by the British Parliament. The colonists had begun forming Committees of Correspondence in early 1772 and in December 1773 retaliated to the infamous Tea Act by staging the Boston Tea Party. In October 1774, towns and cities throughout the state sent delegates to the First Provincial Congress held in Concord.

In 1778, Massachusetts was reorganized and the District of Maine was created with the counties of York, Cumberland and Lincoln. Military, civil and patriotic service for men who served from those counties will be found in Massachusetts records.

Several Provincial Congresses were held during the War, and in 1780 the State Constitution, which is still in force today, was adopted. During the Revolutionary War, town governments were the most important forms of government in Massachusetts, although certain judicial matters were handled by the county courts. On 5 April 1775, Massachusetts passed the first of several resolutions regarding the establishment of an army. In late April, the Provincial Congress approved legislation calling for an army of thirty thousand men. Massachusetts remained in the military forefront throughout the Revolution supplying nearly one-third of all the colonial forces. Her troops participated primarily in the campaigns of the Northern Army, the defenses of New York and various battles in New Jersey and Pennsylvania; however, some Massachusetts men were engaged in the southern campaigns.

The Massachusetts economy was based heavily on maritime interests. To safeguard those interests, in November 1775, she passed the first of several resolves regarding the protection of her seacoast. The Maine coastline was especially vulnerable to British naval forces based in Canada. Due to the above circumstances, Massachusetts formed a state navy in January 1776.

Massachusetts, like her sister colonies, required Oaths of Allegiance from her citizens and the State's residents loaned money to the Continental Loan Office. Her Provincial Congresses passed several resolves to provide blankets and clothing for Massachusetts' forces. The first of such was the Coat Roll Resolution approved only a few days after the Battles of Lexington and Concord.

Loyalists in eastern Massachusetts were well organized and established the first Loyalist corps in the American colonies at Freetown in 1774. Another group of Loyalists was centered in the Penobscot area of Maine.

Boston was a haven for loyalists from surrounding towns and the neighboring colonies, especially during the British occupation of the city from May 1774 to March 1776.

Bibliography

- The Acts and Resolves, Public and Private of the Province of the Massachusetts Bay: To Which Are Prefixed the Charters of the Province. With Historical and Explanatory Notes, and an Appendix.* 21 Vols. Boston: Wright & Potter Printing Company, Printers to the State, 1869–1922. Vol. 5, 19-21.
- The Acts and Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.* Boston: Benjamin Edes and Sons, 1781–2. Reprint in 2 Vols. Boston: Wright & Potter Printing Company, State Printers, 1890.
- Allen, Gardner Weld. *Massachusetts Privateers of the Revolution.* Collections of the Massachusetts Historical Society, Vol. 77. Boston: Massachusetts Historical Society, 1927.
- Baxter, James Phinney, ed. *Documentary History of the State of Maine, Containing the Baxter Manuscripts.* Collections of the Maine Historical Society, 2nd Ser., Vols. 4-23. Portland: Maine Historical Society, 1889–1916.
- Drake, Francis S. *Tea Leaves: Being a Collection of Letters and Documents Relating to the Shipment of Tea to the American Colonies in the Year 1773, by the East India Tea Company. Now First Printed from the Original Manuscript. With an Introduction, Notes, and Biographical Notices of the Boston Tea Party.* Boston: A. O. Crane, 1884.
- Draper, Mrs. Amos G. (Bell Merrill). “Unpublished List of Massachusetts Citizens Who Loaned Money to the Government during the Revolution.” *Report of Daughters of the American Revolution* 3 (1901): 316-45.
- Fisher, Carleton E. and Sue G. Fisher. *Soldiers, Sailors and Patriots of the Revolutionary War: Maine.* Louisville, KY: National Society Sons of the American Revolution, 1982. **NOTE: This author frequently cites sources for service that are not acceptable, such as the DAR Lineage Books and the DAR Patriot Index. Use these works with care.**
- Fisher, Carleton Edward, comp. *Supplement to Soldiers, Sailors, and Patriots of the Revolutionary War: Maine.* Rockport, Me.: Picton Press, 1998.
- Flagg, Charles Alcott. *An Alphabetical Index to Revolutionary Pensioners Living in Maine.* Dover, 1920. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1967.
- Frothingham, Richard, Jr. *History of the Siege of Boston, and of the Battles of Lexington, Concord, and Bunker Hill. Also, an Account of the Bunker Hill Monument. With Illustrative Documents.* 2nd ed. Boston: Charles C. Little and James Brown, 1851.
- Grundset, Eric G. *Massachusetts in the American Revolution: A Source Guide for Genealogists and Historians.* Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 2014. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**

- Hambrick-Stowe, Charles E. and Donna D. Smerlas, eds. *Massachusetts Militia Companies and Officers in the Lexington Alarm*. Boston: Society of Colonial Wars in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts; Office of the Secretary of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, Archives Division; New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1976.
- Holbrook Research Institute. *Massachusetts Vital Records: Town Records and Town Accounts*. Microfiche. Oxford, Mass., and Provo, Utah: Holbrook Research Institute, 1994–2004.
- House, Charles J., comp. *Names of Soldiers of the American Revolution Who Applied for State Bounty under Resolves of March 17, 1835, March 24, 1836, and March 20, 1836, as Appears of Record in Land Office*. Augusta: Burleigh & Flynt, Printers to the State, 1893.
- Jones, E. Alfred. *The Loyalists of Massachusetts: Their Memorials, Petitions and Claims*. London: The Saint Catherine Press, 1930.
- The Journals of Each Provincial Congress of Massachusetts in 1774 and 1775, and of the Committee of Safety, with an Appendix, Containing the Proceedings of the County Conventions—Narratives of the Events of the Nineteenth of April, 1775—Papers Relating to Ticonderoga and Crown Point, and Other Documents, Illustrative of the American Revolution*. Boston: Dutton and Wentworth, Printers to the State, 1838.
- Journals of the House of Representatives of Massachusetts*. 55 Vols. In 65 parts. Boston: Massachusetts Historical Society, 1919–90. Vols. 51–55.
- Kidder, Frederic. *Military Operations in Eastern Maine and Nova Scotia during the Revolution, Chiefly Compiled from the Journals and Letters of Colonel John Allan, with Notes and a Memoir of Col. John Allan*. Albany, N. Y.: Joel Munsell, 1867. Reprint. New York: Kraus Reprint Co., 1971.
- Maine State Society Daughters of the American Revolution. *Maine Civil Officers and Patriots, 1775–1784*. Maine Genealogical Records Committee Report, Ser. 2, Vol. 32.2. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 1963.
- Maine State Society Daughters of the American Revolution. *Town Officers, Members of Wartime Committees, Preachers of Patriotic Sermons, Contributors of Material Aid, 1774–1784*. Maine Genealogical Records Committee Report, Ser. 2, Vol. 33.2. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 1964.
- Massachusetts. Secretary of the Commonwealth. *Massachusetts Soldiers and Sailors of the Revolutionary War: A Compilation from the Archives*. 17 Vols. Boston: Wright & Potter Printing Co., State Printers, 1896–1917.
- Massachusetts, Secretary of the Commonwealth. *Revolutionary War Index Appendix*. Microfilm 16 mm, 6 reels. Boston: Office of the Secretary of the Commonwealth, Archives Division, 1963.
- Massachusetts Society Daughters of the American Revolution. *Massachusetts Town Officials, 1775–1783*. 8 Vols. Massachusetts Genealogical Records Committee Report, Ser. 1, Vols. 25, 33–35, 37, 71, 328–30. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 1935–52.

- National Archives and Records Administration. *Records of the Massachusetts Continental Loan Office, 1777–1791*. Microfilm publication M925, RG 53. 4 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1975.
- Schutz, John A. *Legislators of the Massachusetts General Court, 1691–1780: A Biographical Dictionary*. Boston: Northeastern University Press, 1997.
- Siebert, Wilbur H. “Loyalist Troops of New England.” *New England Quarterly* 4 (1931): 108-147.
- Stark, James H. *The Loyalists of Massachusetts and the Other Side of the American Revolution*. Boston: W.B. Clark Co., 1910. Reprint: Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1999.
- Williamson, William D. *The History of the State of Maine; from Its First Discovery, A. D. 1602, to the Separation, A. D. 1820, Inclusive*. 2 Vols. Hallowell, Me.: Glazier, Masters & Co., 1832. Reprint, 4 parts. Bowie, Md.: Heritage Books, Inc., 1991.
- Wroth, L. Kinvin, ed. *Province in Rebellion: A Documentary History of the Founding of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, 1774–1775*. Ed. George H. Nash III and Joel Meyerson. Cambridge, Mass., and London: Harvard University Press, 1975.

NEW HAMPSHIRE

The New Hampshire General Assembly authorized a Committee of Correspondence in May 1774 to correspond and meet with representatives of the other colonies. Governor John Wentworth retaliated by dissolving the Assembly in June 1774. All thirty-four members of the House were expelled from their chambers, but met as an “extra-legal” Provincial Congress in a nearby public house. Wentworth fled in the summer of 1775. Representatives from most of the one hundred fifty-five towns in the State continued to meet in five successive Provincial Congresses at Exeter. The Congress adopted a written constitution in January 1776, making the Congress the House of Representatives and authorized an upper legislative body, the Council.

The Third Provincial Congress sent twelve hundred men to Massachusetts in response to the attack at Lexington in April 1775. Two New Hampshire regiments fought at Bunker Hill on 17 June. By the end of the first year of the war, New Hampshire had almost five thousand men in arms, or six percent of the entire population of the state. In September 1776, an act was passed which created a new state militia. New Hampshire commissioned only two naval vessels. However, the State Committee of Safety initiated a system of privateering that thrived throughout the war.

This patriotic fervor was also reflected in the response to the Association Test of April 1776 requiring men over twenty-one to pledge their allegiance. As of November 1777, all civil and military officers, barristers and attorneys were required to either sign the Test or be suspended from office. Some of

the few Loyalists who lived throughout the state refused to sign. Their names were reported to New Hampshire's General Assembly and Committee of Safety.

As in other New England colonies, patriotic contributions and civil service were recorded in the minutes of the town councils. Some extracts or lists are published in various town histories.

Bibliography

Batchellor, Albert Stillman. *Miscellaneous Revolutionary Documents of New Hampshire*. State Papers Series, vol. 30. Manchester: Printed for the State by the John B. Clarke Co., 1910.

Bouton, Nathaniel, comp. and ed. *Documents and Records Relating to the State of New Hampshire during the Period of the American Revolution, from 1776 to 1783*; including the Constitution of New-Hampshire, 1776; New-Hampshire Declaration for Independence; the "Association Test," with Names of Signers; Declaration of American Independence, July 4, 1776; the Articles of Confederation, 1778. New Hampshire State Papers, Vol. 8. Concord: Edward A. Jenks, State Printer, 1874.

Bouton, Nathaniel, comp. and ed. *Documents and Records Relating to Towns in New Hampshire; with an Appendix Embracing the Constitutional Convention of 1778-1779; and of 1781-1783; and the State Constitution of 1784*. New Hampshire State Papers, Vol. 9. Concord: Charles C. Pearson, State Printer, 1875.

Chandler, Charles Henry and Lee, Sarah Fiske, comp. *The History of New Ipswich, New Hampshire, 1735-1914*, pages 73-106. Fitchburg, MA: Sentinel Printing Co., 1914.

"Committee of Safety in New-Hampshire, from 1776 to 1784." Collections of the New-Hampshire Historical Society 2 (1827): 38-40.

Downs, Charles A. *History of Lebanon, New Hampshire, 1761-1887*, pages 71-107. Concord: Rumford Printing Co., 1908.

Draper, Bell Merrill, comp. *Reports of New Hampshire Revolutionary Committees, Military and Naval Officers with Lists of Soldiers and Patriots*. Washington, D. C., n.d.

Hammond, Isaac W., comp. and ed. *Documents Relating to Towns in New Hampshire*. 3 Vols. New Hampshire State Papers, Vols. 11-13. Concord: Parsons B. Cogswell, State Printer, 1882-84.

Hammond, Isaac W. *Rolls of the Soldiers in the Revolutionary War*. 4 Vols. New Hampshire State Papers, Vols. 14-17. Vols. 14-15, Concord: Parsons B. Cogswell, State Printer, 1885-86; Vols. 16-17, Manchester, N. H.: John B. Clarke, Public Printer, 1887-89.

Hammond, Otis Grant. *Tories of New Hampshire in the War of the Revolution*. Concord: New Hampshire Historical Society, 1917.

National Archives and Records Administration. *Records of Connecticut, New Hampshire and Rhode Island Continental Loan Offices, 1777–1791*. Microfilm publication M1005, RG 53. 2 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1975.

Potter, Chandler E. *The Military History of the State of New Hampshire, 1623-1861, from Its Settlement, in 1623, to the Rebellion, in 1861: Comprising an Account of the Stirring Events Connected Therewith; Biographical Notices of Many of the Officers Distinguished Therein: And Notes Explanatory of the Text. 1 Vol. in 2 parts*. Concord: McFarland & Jenks, 1866–8. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1972.

“Size Rolls of the 1st & 2nd Companies of the 1st New Hampshire Regiment, Continental Line, 1781, Major William Scott”, *Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine*, Vol. 91, #8, August 1957, pp. 993-995.

Walker, Joseph B. *New Hampshire's Five Provincial Congresses, July 21, 1774–January 5, 1776: A Paper Read in Part at a Meeting of the New Hampshire Historical Society, January 11, 1905: With an Appendix Containing Brief Notices of Persons Mentioned Therein*.

NEW JERSEY

At the onset of the Revolution, the State of New Jersey consisted of two politically distinct areas, divided roughly along a diagonal line from the northwest to the southeast. A turbulent East Jersey teemed with both loyalists and anti-British sentiment that manifested itself in civil disobedience over land title disputes with the proprietors. In contrast, sparsely settled oppressive British laws less impacted West Jersey, with its concentration of Quakers, and did not exhibit dissatisfaction as dramatically as East Jersey.

In February 1774, Essex County leaders called for a Provincial Congress and Committees of Correspondence were established. On 21 July 1774, a Provincial Congress held at New Brunswick elected delegates to the First Continental Congress. By July 1776, the Provincial Congress, representing all counties, had ordered the arrest of Governor William Franklin, adopted a state constitution, and resolved to support independence. On 27 August 1776, the new Legislature convened under the new Constitution. Despite British occupation from August to December 1776, the Revolutionary government, consisting of the Governor, General Assembly and Legislative Council, as well as the Council of Safety, remained in control.

In this State, where loyalists comprised fully one-third of the population, the Revolution took on the semblance of a civil war. By an Ordinance passed at the February-March 1776 session of the Provincial Congress, voters were required to take an Oath of Allegiance. Anyone who can be proven to have voted

between March 1776 and 26 November 1783 may be credited with patriotic service. Oaths of Allegiance were required of all civil and military officers as of 19 September 1776.

From 1779 to 1783, the New Jersey General Assembly passed a series of legislative acts with the intent to help finance the war. The New Jersey county tax ratables for the period of the Revolution are available in several locations noted in the bibliography. Only tax lists dated between 16 Sep 1779 and 1 Oct 1783 qualify for the designation - supply tax. Some of the lists published in the *Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* include taxes from 1778, which do not qualify.

Militias were formally raised in June 1775, and by October 1775, men were recruited for the Continental forces. In 1776, a standing army of state troops was created.

British ships closely patrolled New Jersey's coastline, limiting her naval operations to privateering, chiefly from Little Egg Harbor.

Bibliography

"American Prisoners Taken at the Battle of Navesink, 1777", *New Jersey Genealogical Magazine*, Vol. 45, May 1970, pp 49-61.

Bernstein, David A., ed. *Minutes of the Governor's Privy Council, 1777-1789*. New Jersey Archives, Third Series, Vol. 1. Trenton: New Jersey State Library, Archives and History Bureau, 1974.

Bill, Alfred Hoyt. *New Jersey and the Revolution*. New Jersey Historical Series, Vol. 11. Princeton, N. J.: D. Van Norstrand Co., 1964.

"Civil Officers of Bergen County, May 1778-Fall of 1783," *Minutes of the Justices and Freeholders of Bergen County, New Jersey, 1715-1795*, pp. 132-153.

County Histories published before 1900. There may be lists of county and town officials from 1776-1783.

"The Cumberland County Oath of Government Roll, 1778-1782," *The New Jersey Genesis*, April 1964, Vol. 11 No. 3, p. 468; October 1964, Vol. 12 No. 1, pp. 487, 492-493.

Gerlach, Larry R. *Prologue to Independence: New Jersey in the Coming of the American Revolution*. New Brunswick, N. J.: Rutgers University Press, 1976.

Honeyman, A. Van Doren, ed. *Documents Relating to the Colonial History of the State of New Jersey: Extracts from American Newspapers Relating to New Jersey for the Year 1775*. Archives of the State of New Jersey, 1st Ser., Vol. 31. Somerville, N. J.: Unionist-Gazette Association, Printers, 1923.

Hutchinson, Richard S. *Abstracts of the Council of Safety Minutes, State of New Jersey 1777-1778*. Westminster, MD: Heritage Books, 2002.

- Klinghoffer, Judith Apter and Lois Elkins, " 'The Petticoat Electors': Women's Suffrage in New Jersey, 1776-1807," *Journal of the Early Republic* 12/2 (Summer 1992): 159-93.
- "Ladies of New Jersey Who Contributed Money to the Patriot Cause, 1780," *Archives of the State of New Jersey*, 2nd Series, Vol. 4, pp. 486-488.
- Lundin, Leonard. *Cockpit of the Revolution: The War for Independence in New Jersey*. Princeton, N. J.: Princeton University Press, 1940.
- "Militia Women of 1780: Monmouth County, New Jersey" *DAR Magazine*, Vol. 113, pp. 309-312.
- Minutes of the Council of Safety of the State of New Jersey*. Jersey City: Printed by John H. Lyon, 1872.
- Minutes of the Provincial Congress and the Council of Safety of the State of New Jersey*. Trenton, N. J.: Naar, Day & Naar, 1879. Also available at <https://archive.org/details/minutesofprovinc00newj>
- "Morris County Militiamen of 1778," *The Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey*, Vol. 39, pp. 107-110.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Records of the New Jersey and New York Continental Loan Offices, 1777–1791*. Microfilm publication M1006, RG 53. 2 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1975.
- New Jersey. *County Tax Ratables, 1778–1832*. Microfilm, 35 mm, 19 rolls. Trenton: New Jersey Department of Education, Division of State Library, Archives and History, 1954. Some are published in the *Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey*, Vols 41-53.
- New Jersey Bureau of Archives and History. *Revolutionary War Index: Compilation of Revolutionary War Slips and Documented Material from Other Sources*. Microfilm, 35 mm, 23 rolls. Salt Lake City: Microfilmed by the Genealogical Society of Utah, 1968.
- New Jersey Bureau of Archives and History. *Revolutionary War Manuscripts*. Microfilm, 35 mm, 30 rolls. Salt Lake City: Microfilmed by the Genealogical Society of Utah, 1969.
- New Jersey Bureau of Archives and History. *Revolutionary War Slips: Single Citations of the New Jersey Department of Defense Materials*. Microfilm, 35 mm, 119 rolls. Salt Lake City: Microfilmed by the Genealogical Society of Utah, 1968–9.
- New Jersey State Archives. *Damages in New Jersey: British and American, 1776–1782*. Microfilm, 35 mm, 3 rolls. Trenton: New Jersey Department of Education, Division of State Library, Archives and History, 1964. Online index: <<https://wwwnet1.state.nj.us/DOS/Admin/ArchivesDBPortal/RevWarDamages.aspx>>.
- New Jersey State Archives. Department of Treasury. *Records Relating to Tax Collection in Revolutionary War Period*. Control numbers STSTO10, STSTO16, STSTO17. <<http://www.nj.gov/state/archives/catsetreas3.html>>
- New Jersey State Archives. Department of Treasury. Attendance Certificates of Legislators & Members of the Electoral College 1776-1804. Call number STSTR001.
- New Jersey State Archives. Hunterdon County Clerk's Office. *Local Election Returns* (for some townships from 1760). Call number CHNCL007.

- Pierce, Alycon Trubey. *Selected Final Pension Payment Vouchers, 1818–1864, New Jersey: Trenton.* Westminster, Md.: Willow Bend Books, 2000.
- Rankin, Russell Bruce, comp. “Revolutionary Soldiers Pensioned by the State of New Jersey.” *Genealogical Magazine of New Jersey* 8 (1932–33): 74-81.
- “Records of the Town of Newark, New Jersey,” *Collections of the New Jersey Historical Society*, Vol. 6, pp. 157-160.
- “Signers of Oath of Allegiance by New Jersey Patriots,” *Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine*, Vol. 82, Aug. 1948, pp. 643-645.
- “Soldiers from Cape May in the Revolutionary War,” *The Cape May County Magazine of History and Genealogy*, Vol 1, p. 43-52
- “Somerset Civil List, 1688-1799,” *Somerset County Historical Quarterly*, Vol. VIII, 1919, pp. 33-37.
- Stemmons, John D., comp. *New Jersey Petitions, 1775–1784*. Sandy, Utah: Census Publishing, LC, 2005.
- Stratford, Dorothy A., and Thomas B. Wilson. *Certificates and Receipts of Revolutionary New Jersey.* Records of New Jersey, Vol. 2. Lambertville, N. J.: Hunterdon House, 1996.
- Stryker-Rodda, Harriet, ed., *Some Early Records of Morris County, New Jersey, 1740-1799*. New Orleans, 1975, pp. 87-124. (List of voters (abt 650), May 1776, for reps to Provincial Congress.)
- Stryker-Rodda, Kenn. *Revolutionary Census of New Jersey*. Cottonport, La.: Polyanthos, 1972.
- Stryker, William S., comp. *Official Register of the Officers and Men of New Jersey in the Revolutionary War*. Trenton, 1872. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Company, 1967. Also available at <<https://archive.org/details/officialregisteror00newj>>
- Stryker, William S., Francis B. Lee, William Nelson, and Austin Scott, eds. *Documents Relating to the Revolutionary History of the State of New Jersey: Extracts from American Newspapers*. 5 Vols. Trenton: John L. Murphy Publishing Co., Printers, 1901–14; State Gazette Publishing Co., Printers, 1917. Also available at: <<https://archive.org/details/documentsrelat01newj>>. Change the number to 02, 03, 04, 05 for the other volumes.

NEW YORK

New York had the unenviable position of being a politically and emotionally divided colony. Loyalists representing a large percent of the merchant and land owning population, maintained strongholds in Westchester County, as well as New York City, Staten Island, and Long Island.

For several reasons, the control of New York was regarded as the key to the military situation in America: (1) New York lay at the gateway of the Hudson whose long valley extending northward close to the waters of Lake George and Lake Champlain formed a line straight through the heart of the country. It

separated rebellious New England from the Southern Colonies. If the British could secure this line, the colonies would be cut in two, and each section could be crushed. (2) New York had the best harbor on the coast, which would afford a splendid base for the landing of troops and supplies. Great Britain's powerful navy could aid and support her army in capturing the city. (3) Thousands of Tories or Loyalists in New York could be relied on to aid the cause of the King.

On 15 September 1776, the British regained control of New York City where they remained in power until their troops were evacuated in November 1783. During that time, men loyal to the King held most civil offices. Many inhabitants of New York signed Oaths of Allegiance before Royal Governor Tryon to King George in 1778. This act negated any acceptable service that took place earlier in the war. This is especially true of residents of Suffolk County on Long Island.

Concurrently, the patriots were petitioning for fair representation and were organizing Committees of Correspondence. The Albany Committee called for representatives from each county to meet in New York City in September 1774 as a Provincial Congress. Acting independently of the loyalist New York Assembly, the Provincial Congress sent delegates to Philadelphia in April 1775 and passed numerous resolutions regarding the treatment of loyalists.

In May 1775, one hundred members vowed to "associate and to adopt and endeavor to carry into execution whatever measures may be recommended by the Continental Congress or resolved upon by this Provincial Congress, bound by all the ties of Religion, Honor and Love of our Country." Lists of Signers or Associators from New York towns and counties are published in the Calendar of Historical Manuscripts.

Despite the strong loyalist ties in New York, thousands of men served in American forces. Military service was divided into three classes: the militia, the levies and the Line. The militia served primarily within New York but could be called to go outside the colony for as long as a three-month tour. The levies were drafted from the militia units and from the public at large to serve outside of New York for their entire tour of duty. The Line was composed of nine regiments, including the artillery and the Green Mountain Boys, in continental service under George Washington.

Because the British occupied New York City and surrounding waters throughout most of the war, New York's navy was never large or effective. The New York Provincial Congress commissioned only four privateers.

Bibliography

- The Balloting Book, and Other Documents Relating to Military Bounty Lands in the State of New-York.* Albany: Packard & VanBenthuyssen, 1825. Reprint. Ovid, N. Y.: W. E. Morrison & Co., 1983.
- Bielinski, Stefan, ed. *A Guide to the Revolutionary War Manuscripts in the New York State Library.* Albany: New York State American Revolution Bicentennial Commission, 1976.
- Calendar of Historical Manuscripts Relating to the War of the Revolution in the Office of the Secretary of State, Albany, N. Y.* 2 Vols. Albany, N. Y.: Weed, Parsons and Company, 1868.
- Central New York Genealogical Society. *Tree Talks. "Military Tract.* Vols. 4-11. (1964-1971).
- Eager, Samuel W. *An Outline History of Orange County.* Newburgh: S.T. Callahan, 1846-7. NOTE: A list of the Signers of Association in Orange County can be found on pages 499-502.
- Fernow, Berthold. "New York in the Revolution." *Documents Relating to the Colonial History of the State of New York, Vol.15.* E. B. O'Callaghan, ed. Albany, N. Y.: Weed, Parsons and Company, 1887.
- Flick, Alexander C. *Minutes of the Schenectady Committee, 1775–1779.* Albany: University of the State of New York, 1925.
- Force, Peter. *American Archives: Fourth Series Containing a Documentary History of the English Colonies in North America, From the Kings message to Parliament to March 7, 1774 to the Declaration of Independence by the United States.* Vol. 3: M. St. Clair Clarke & Peter Force, 1840
- Frey, Samuel Ludlow. *Minute Book of the Committee of Safety of Tryon County,* New York. NY: Dodd, Mead Co., 1905.
- Grundset, Eric G. *New York in the American Revolution: A Source Guide for Genealogists and Historians.* Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 2012. **NOTE: Many sources within this publication have not been evaluated for acceptability as a source of lineage or Revolutionary War service for DAR purposes. A reliable determination of acceptability can be best made within the context of a DAR application or supplemental application. For a full evaluation, please include copies of all relevant pages.**
- Johnson, Ken D. *The Bloodied Mohawk: The American Revolution in the Words of Fort Plank's Defenders and Other Mohawk Valley Partisans.* Rockport, Me.: Picton Press, 2000.
- Kearney, Michael. "A List of Persons in Suffolk County, Long Island, Who Took the Oath of Allegiance and Peaceable Behavior before Governor Tryon, 1778." *New York Genealogical and Biographical Record* 142 (2011): 98-106, 226-36, 260-64; 143 (2012): 65-74. **NOTE: This is the most extensive list of signers of the royal oath of allegiance. It is not acceptable as a service source, but it may be used to document residence for men who performed acceptable service after 1778.**
- Mango, Karin N., comp. *The Long Island Historical Society Calendar of Manuscripts: 1763–1783.* N. p.: Long Island Historical Society, 1980.
- Mather, Frederic Gregory. *The Refugees of 1776 from Long Island to Connecticut.* Albany, N. Y.: J. B. Lyon Company, 1913.

“*The Military Tract of Central New York.*” Tree Talks 4 (1964): 12-15, 66-67, 119-20, 175-76; 5 (1965): 8-9, 57-58, 111-12, 162-63; 6 (1966): 13, 63-65, 153-55; 7 (1967): 16-19, 71-74, 125-27, 180-82; 8 (1968): 15-17, 73-76, 130-34, 189-92; 9 (1969): 16-19, 80-84, 143-46, 203-06; 10 (1970): 16-18, 77-80, 141-44, 205-08; 11 (1971): 13-16, 69-74, 135-36, 191-92; 12 (1972): 11-12, 105; 18 (1978): 11-15.

Muster and Pay Rolls of the War of the Revolution, 1775–1783. 2 Vols. Collections of the New-York Historical Society, Vols. 47-48. New York: Printed for the Society, 1916.

National Archives and Records Administration. *Records of the New Jersey and New York Continental Loan Offices, 1777–1791.* Microfilm publication M1006, RG 53. 2 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1975.

O’Callaghan, E. B., ed. *Documents Relative to the Colonial History of the State of New York*, “New York in the Revolution”. Berthold Fernow, comp. Albany, NY: New York State Archives, 1887.

Paltsits, Victor Hugo, ed. *Minutes of the Commissioners for Detecting and Defeating Conspiracies in the State of New York: Albany County Sessions, 1778–1781.* 3 Vols. Albany: State of New York, 1909–10.

Penrose, Maryly B. *Mohawk Valley in the Revolution: Committee of Safety Papers and Genealogical Compendium.* Franklin Park, N. J.: Liberty Bell Associates, 1978.

Public Papers of George Clinton, First Governor of New York, 1777–1795, 1801–1804. 10 Vols. New York and Albany, NY: Wynkoop Hallenbeck Crawford Co., State Printers, 1899–1914.

Roberts, James A., and Frederic Gregory Mather. *New York in the Revolution as Colony and State: A Compilation of Documents and Records from the Office of the State Comptroller.* 2 Vols. Albany, N. Y.: J. B. Lyon Company, 1904. Reprint in one volume. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1996.

Smith, Philip H, *General History of Dutchess County from 1609 to 1876 inclusive.* Published by author, 1877. NOTE: A list of the Signers of Association in Dutchess County can be found on pages 481-495.

Sylvester, Nathaniel Bartlett. *History of Ulster County New York.* Philadelphia: Everts & Peck, 1880. NOTE: A list of the Signers of Association in Ulster County can be found on pages 70-77.

Sullivan, James, ed. *Minutes of the Albany Committee of Correspondence, 1775-1778.* 2 Vols. Albany: University of the State of New York, 1923–25

Woodworth, Olive. “The Cossackie Declaration of Independence and Its Patriot Signers.” *The Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine*, April 1969, pp. 424-425

NEW YORK CITY AND LONG ISLAND SERVICE

The category of New York City and Long Island in the American Revolution requires its own discussion due to the circumstances of the inhabitants during much of the war. A part of New York's jurisdiction, the island took an early interest in the separation from England with the rest of the colonies, beginning with the Association tests in May 1775. Multiple committees were formed as early as 1774 to oversee the protections of the harbors, British activities, and even Loyalists. The area became central to the Revolutionary effort during the war due to its strategic position as the gateway to the Hudson River, as well as its geographical positioning in the colonies, which, if captured, could have split the colonies in two.

Additionally, New York State contained a strong Loyalist contingent, particularly among the merchants and upper class in the southern district and greater New York City area. The British army took note of these strategies during the Long Island campaign in the summer of 1776, when Washington's army tried to prevent the British from taking Long Island and New York City. Their efforts failed, and on 15 September 1776, the British took control of New York City. Their reign of control extended across the city and county of New York, Staten Island (Richmond County), and all of Long Island, constituting Kings, Queens, and Suffolk counties. They continued to hold power in these areas until the evacuation of New York in November 1783, when the American government regained power of the area and many Loyalist families fled to Canada or England.

While the Association tests of May 1775 were a sign of loyalty to follow the acts and resolves of the Provincial and Continental Congresses, there were those men who did refuse to sign the Association act. Once the British took control of Long Island in late 1776, many families fled across Long Island Sound into Connecticut, upstate New York, or into New Jersey; many of these families were labeled "refugees." Those residents who chose to remain on their farms were subjected to oaths to the British crown, most promising no disruptions to their lives so long as they affirmed their loyalty; failing to take the oath could result in pillaging and depredations to property, and even imprisonment, or occasionally death.

There were multiple oaths in the New York City area taken in late 1776 and the spring of 1777, while a compilation of oaths from across Suffolk County was drawn out in 1778 ("Tryon's List"). These oaths are key to establishing whether a resident supported the American or British causes. Although a resident who chose to stay made their oaths, life was not always simple or peaceful on the island. For multiple years, residents were subjected to real estate being taken for quarters for British officers and soldiers, personal property pillaged or looted in order to sustain the local militias, or by sea-faring Connecticut residents who often crossed the sound, robbed, and pillaged residents, sometimes with fatal results.

Not all residents who remained on Long Island from 1776 to 1783 were bona fide Loyalists, since it has been established by some sources that there were residents who maintained spy operations on the island for the benefit of the American army. There were multiple accusations of particular residents who were suspected of freighting and shipping supplies for use of the Americans into Westchester County, or into Connecticut. There is evidence that William Floyd gathered monies as loans from residents of some communities to be used to finance the New York government in 1781 and 1782.

Despite these accounts, the DAR cannot imply that all residents on Long Island who remained there after the evacuation in 1783 were patriots, since most motivations, thoughts, or actions either have not been recorded or have been lost. It is to be understood by all applicants that the DAR **cannot** imply any actions or thoughts of residents or ancestors, particularly those from subsequent family histories or accounts of descendants. The acts and actions of the residents must speak for themselves and the DAR reserves the right to adjudge the same based on the evidence.

Many families left their properties behind on Long Island and fled to other areas to escape British control in 1776 through 1778. Many refugees who went to Connecticut were often subjected to poor treatment, and most had very little ability to sustain a living in their temporary residences. Many petitions to the Connecticut government survive for permissions for refugees to be exempted from paying town taxes, or to receive passports (as was required at the time) to cross over into Long Island to retrieve personal property to take back into Connecticut. There were also refugees who requested travel back to Long Island for multiple extenuating circumstances, such as handling the estates of deceased relatives, or caring for elderly relatives or returning home to take care of family members or estates that remained on Long Island. In this case, there are examples of refugees who returned to Long Island prior to the recording of the king's oath, and as a result, the refugee took Tryon's List.

There are multiple instances where refugees returned to their homes on Long Island in the years 1779-1783, after Tryon's List had been recorded. There were even refugees who took a king's oath in 1776-1778, and then later fled Long Island and were refugees. It is important to know, for applicants, that the period a resident was a refugee versus the date of the king's oath will quantify whether the resident could be a patriot or a Loyalist. While we may not be entirely sure, a refugee who took a king's oath may not have been a patriot, most of the accounts for cargo and freightage for these refugees were delivered to the state governments, and it would appear the persons might have pledged themselves as friends of the patriots. Therefore, if a person can be proven he or she was a refugee **after** taking a king's oath, then it may be possible to establish said person as a patriot.

Any service to a New York City or Long Island resident comes with the careful examination of the entire story of the person between the years 1775 and 1783. Although the person may have taken the patriotic Association test in 1775 and served in the patriotic Suffolk County Militia in 1775 and/or 1776 under Col. Josiah Smith, if the resident remained in Suffolk County and signed Tryon's List in 1778, all prior services are negated. Patriotic service would need to be demonstrated after the date of signing Tryon's List in 1778.

Multiple sources have become known in recent years demonstrating claims made by residents for property and supplies that were granted or supplied, impressed, or stolen. If these claims were made to the local town governments or to the British prior to 1783, we cannot establish the claim as an act of depredation, since the claims were made to subjects and officials working under the loyalty of the British crown. Some claims, such as the Blydenburgh Manuscripts from the town of Smithtown, appear to have been compiled and collected late in 1783 by the local Justice of the Peace, at a period of time when loyalty appears to have returned to the American side.

These claims have been accepted as a form of suffering depredation, despite the fact the dates for property stolen or taken was from 1777-1782. Multiple residents in Kings and Queens Counties are found as having been paid to house and keep American prisoners during British control in 1776 to 1783. These services do not qualify as patriotic service; some examples show that these persons were paid more as collateral against the American side to exchange British officers; even if the Americans paid these claims, their intention was not as a patriotic act.

For the New York City area, it is worth noting there exists several lists from 1776 proving the displacement of residents who fled the Battle of New York in that year. In August 1776, the town of Bedford, Westchester County, took a list of the poor of New York parish (New York County) who had fled the city and county and requested instructions for their charges for care, as well as instructions for future care. Another list found in Mather contains a list of the residents, families, women, and the poor who fled to different counties in upstate New York by August 1776.

These lists are instrumental in helping to prove if a New York City resident had fled prior to the British control or remained. Quite a few residents who fled were wives of soldiers or widows. Many of these residents offered services in the days leading up to the Battle of New York in June and July 1776 by offering their window leads as a source for lead for ammunition for the American army, as ordered by local representative Daniel Dunscomb. In May 1784, by a law passed by Dunscomb, these residents were reimbursed for these window leads. It is clear that not all of these were "supplied," as many were taken, such as the leads from the civic buildings. There were also residents who were Loyalists who had windows

taken for this purpose, so it is important to establish the resident's whereabouts after 1776 to ensure patriotic service. Please note that there are multiple examples of persons who took a Loyalist oath in 1776-1778 who were later paid for their services prior to the oath after the war had concluded. ***This does not negate their loyalism***, since the date of the services is prior to the date of the oath.

There will also be examples of residents who did not or who do not appear to have taken a King's oath, but appear to have remained on Long Island, or their exact whereabouts after 1777 may be unknown. It is imperative to note that if it appears that a resident lived in a British-controlled area but does not appear to have taken an oath, the resident may still qualify for patriotic services (such as if he served in the militia or took the Association Test in 1775). It befalls to the applicant, however, to ensure that the patriot did not contribute any services to the British during the occupation period.

There are also numerous Quaker families who resided in the Kings and Queens County areas during this time who remained on Long Island. While there are lists of acts of robbing, deaths, and other assaults against Quaker residents during the British occupation, these residents do not qualify for patriotic service because of their pacifist views. Some Quaker families in New York City did affirm an oath in 1777. Check the sources below for possible Patriotic Service.

Bibliography

Calendar of Historical Manuscripts relating to the War of the Revolution in the Office of the Secretary of State. Albany, NY: Weed, Parsons, & Co., 1868.

Force, Peter, comp. *American Archives: Fourth and Fifth Series.* 9 Vols. Washington, DC: M. St Clair Clarke & Peter Force, 1837-1853.

Hastings, Hugh, comp. *Public Papers of George Clinton, First Governor of New York 1777-1795 -- 1801-1804*, 10 Vols. New York and Albany: Wynkoop Hallenbeck Crawford Co, State Printers, 1899.

Hoadly, Charles J. *The Public Records of the Colony of Connecticut 1776-1781*, 3 Vols. Case, Lockwood and Brainard Co, 1894-1922. (In particular, volume 2 for various refugees)

Labaree, Leonard Woods. *The Public Records of the State of Connecticut, 1782-1784*, Vols. 4 & 5. Hartford, CT: State of Connecticut, 1942-1943.

Mather, Frederic Gregory. *The Refugees of 1776 from Long Island to Connecticut.* Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1972.

Middlebrook, Louis F. *History of Maritime Connecticut during the American Revolution*, 2 Vols. Salem, MA: The Essex Institute, 1925.

National Archives and Records Administration. *Papers of the Continental Congress, 1775-1789.* Washington, DC: RG 360, M247, microfilm, 204 rolls.

National Archives and Records Administration, Department of the Treasury. *Records of the New Jersey and New York Continental Loan Offices, 1777-1791*. RG 53, M1003, microfilm, 2 rolls.

New York State Archives, New York (State), Auditor General. *New York State Auditor General Copies of Accounts Audited by the Auditor General for Bills Presented to the State 1780-1794*. Books A & B. Series No. A0870.

New York State Archives, New York (State), Department of Taxation and Finance. *New York State Department of Taxation and Finance Journals, Ledgers, and Registers of receipts and Payments by the State, Journals 1784-1789*. Local Call No. (N-Ar)A0005.

O'Callaghan, E.B., ed. *Documents Relating to the Colonial History of the State of New York, "New York In the Revolution."* Berthold Fernow, ed. Albany, NY: New York State Archives, 1887.

Onderdonk, Henry Jr. *Documents and Letters Intended to Illustrate the Revolutionary Incidents of Queens County*. New York: Leavitt & Company, 1846.

Onderdonk, Henry Jr. *Revolutionary Incidents of Suffolk and Kings Counties: with an Account of the Battle of Long Island*. New York: Leavitt & Company, 1849.

Suffolk County Historical Society. Col. Josiah Smith Papers. <http://suffolkcountyhistoricalsociety.org/library.html>

Ross, Peter & William Smith Pelletreau. *A History of Long Island: From its Earliest Settlement to the Present Time*, Vol. 2. Long Island, NY: Lewis Publishing Co, 1905. (contains muster rolls for 1775 and 1776 militias, some with enlistment records containing ages, places of birth and residence, and occupations for some militia companies)

Wilson, Thomas B. *Inhabitants of New York 1774-1776*. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co, Inc., 1993.

NORTH CAROLINA

The First Provincial Congress that met in August 1774 at New Bern recommended that each county elect a Committee of Safety. In April 1775, the Second Provincial Congress met. In May 1775, the Mecklenburg Resolves were adopted at a public meeting at Charlotte declaring null and void all commissions granted by the King and making provisions for a new government. At New Bern, the Committee of Safety called for a union of all colonies and pledged support for the Continental Congress. Governor Martin fled the state; royal rule ended. On 12 April 1776, the Fourth Provincial Congress met at Halifax, unanimously adopting a resolution to Continental Congress known as the Halifax Resolves. This resolution gave the delegates of North Carolina the power to concur with delegates of other colonies to declare independence.

In addition to the continental forces, North Carolina organized Military Districts – Edenton, Halifax, Hillsborough, New Bern, Wilmington, Salisbury and eventually Morgan. Three areas of North Carolina had heavy concentrations of loyalists; the Cape Fear Region with its wealthy merchants and plantation owners; the Piedmont whose Scottish highlanders had received land in exchange for an oath of loyalty to the King; and the western counties whose German and Quaker populations did not sympathize with the war.

Because of the shortage of money in all of the colonies, various types of “notes of credit” were devised. In North Carolina, those who provided goods or services were given slips of paper, official forms, or handwritten scraps of paper. These slips were to be redeemed for cash with interest. In 1780, these vouchers were recalled and new notes were issued, cut from its stub in a curved manner called “indented” for later identification. Not all vouchers were records of Revolutionary War military service. Only forty to fifty thousand of the vouchers have been saved. These vouchers were registered in the Revolutionary Army Account books. An explanation of the types of records contained in each volume in which the researcher is interested should be consulted.

A designation of patriotic service is given to any person who entered a land claim for a land grant between 1 January 1778 and 26 November 1783 (the date of the law and the latest date accepted by NSDAR for any service). The law states (Clark, *State Records of North Carolina*, vol. 24, p. 44) “That every person . . . before he shall enter a claim for any of the lands aforesaid, shall take and subscribe the Oath or Affirmation of Allegiance and Abjuration prescribed by the law of this state.” Many of the entries for vacant land in individual counties have been abstracted and published by Albert B. Pruitt, Weynette Parks Haun, and others.

Oaths of Allegiance were also required of citizens in order to vote. Starting in March 1778, counties were charged with administering the oaths “to all free Male Persons above Sixteen Years of Age (Persons non compos Mentis, Prisoners of War, only excepted)” (Clark, *State Records of North Carolina*, Vol. 24, Chapter VI, pp. 84-88). Finding someone on a voter list after that date presumes that they signed the required oath, and so would qualify as patriotic service. *Note: though the same act specifies the signing of the said oath before engaging in other specific activities as well, evidence suggests that it was not strictly enforced. Therefore, at this time, the presumption of performing patriotic service for signing an Oath of Allegiance extends only to evidence of land entries and voting.*

Once the war got under way, North Carolina began taxing its citizens in various ways specifically to help the war effort. In 1779 and 1780, the Governor offered indented certificates for loans paid to the state to help defray the costs of bounties and supplies given to soldiers; locating one of these certificates in

the state archives would be evidence of patriotic service. The state also collected specific provisions for the troops in 1780, 1781, and 1782, so appearance on one of those lists – labeled on the lists themselves as the “Specifics Tax” and listing goods such as corn, wheat, flour, oats, etc. – would also be evidence of patriotic service. In 1778 and again in 1781, property and poll taxes were levied to support the war effort (Clark, *State Records of North Carolina*, Vol. 24, pp 134-135, 390-394). Identification of a tax list in those years *that is specifically related to the acts that authorized them* would likewise qualify as patriotic service. The first pages of the tax lists and/or the page headers would likely give clues that they were collected in accordance with those acts.

During the revolution, the area now known as Tennessee was claimed and loosely administered by North Carolina. The settlers in southeastern Tennessee, in the area around the Watauga River, drew up a compact of government called the Watauga Association. This association petitioned the North Carolina Legislature in August 1776 requesting annexation to North Carolina. In May 1780, persons from a settlement on the Cumberland River in Middle Tennessee drafted the Cumberland Compact. Signers of both of these documents are considered to have patriotic service as a signer of a petition. Men from the area that is now Tennessee served in North Carolina units.

North Carolina gave military bounty warrants to its continental line soldiers. The Military Land District, where these grants were to be located was in Middle Tennessee mainly in the area of then Davidson and Sumner Counties. No military bounty land was given within the present boundaries of North Carolina. These military warrants could be sold or assigned so the person receiving the grant was not necessarily the person who performed the military service. Not all land grants in Tennessee at this period were given for military service. The North Carolina Archives may be able to help in determining the person to whom a revolutionary military bounty land warrant was awarded.

Bibliography

- Camin, Betty J. “Revolutionary Pension Applications at the North Carolina Archives.” *North Carolina Genealogical Society Journal* 10 (1984): 39-43, 160-69; 11 (1985): 16-24, 170-76; 12 (1986): 36-49, 173-87; 13 (1987): 32-44, 153-63; 14 (1988): 38-47, 167-78; 15 (1989): 23-32, 155-65; 16 (1990): 25-35, 156-62; 17 (1991): 30-36, 154-61; 19 (1993): 36-47, 169-77 (1993); 20 (1994): 40-48.
- Cartwright, Betty Goff Cook, and Lillian Johnson Gardiner. *North Carolina Land Grants in Tennessee, 1778–1791*. Memphis, Tenn., 1958. Section III.
- Clark, Walter, ed. *The State Records of North Carolina*, Vols. 11-26. Raleigh, N. C., 1896–1906. Vols. 11-15, 24.

- Griffey, Irene M. *Earliest Tennessee Land Records & Earliest Tennessee Land History*. Baltimore: Clearfield Co, Inc., 2000.
- Grundset, Eric G. *North Carolina in the American Revolution: A Source Guide for Genealogists and Historians*. Washington, D.C.: NSDAR, 2016. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**
- Haun, Weynette Parks. *North Carolina Revolutionary Army Accounts*. 18 parts. Durham, N. C., 1988–2004.
- Leary, Helen F. M., ed. *North Carolina Research, Genealogy and Local History*. 2nd ed. Raleigh: North Carolina Genealogical Society, 1996.
- Linn, Jo White, and B. R. McBride. “Private Petitions in the North Carolina Legislative Papers: Revolutionary War Service-related Benefits: Abstracts of the Delamar Transcripts.” *North Carolina Genealogical Society Journal* 1 (1975): 141-68; 2 (1976): 39-47, 108-16, 148-53, 198-203; 3 (1977): 84-89, 160-65, 222-28; 4 (1978): 40-45, 102-07, 171-76; 5 (1979): 24-30, 100-04, 158-64; 6 (1980): 9-16, 100-06, 175-77, 236-40.
- McBride, Ransom. “Revolutionary War Papers.” *North Carolina Genealogical Society Journal* 3 (1977): 22-31, 91-98, 174-81; 4 (1978): 24-29, 121-31, 188-94; 5 (1979): 44-51, 89-95.
- McBride, Ransom. “Revolutionary War Service Records and Settlements.” *North Carolina Genealogical Society Journal* 8 (1982): 95-101, 154-61, 209-14; 9 (1983): 23-31, 85-91, 147-54, 221-28; 10 (1984): 107-13, 235-41; 11 (1985): 113-18, 239-42; 12 (1986): 95-104, 228-33; 13 (1987): 92-99, 235-40; 14 (1988): 109-16, 227-35; 15 (1989): 101-07, 228-35; 16 (1990): 107-14, 233-39; 17 (1991): 108-16, 216-23; 18 (1992): 92-100, 236-45.
- North Carolina Treasurer and Comptroller Revolutionary Pay Vouchers*. Microfilm, 16 mm. 73 rolls. Raleigh: North Carolina Department of Cultural Resources, 1986.
- North Carolina Revolutionary Army Accounts, 1776–1792*. Microfilm, 35 mm. 10 rolls. Raleigh: North Carolina Department of Archives and History, n. d.
- North Carolina Revolutionary Army Accounts*, Vols. 1-6. Microfilm, 35 mm. 2 rolls. Raleigh: North Carolina Division of Archives and History, n. d.
- Putnam, A. W. *History of Middle Tennessee, or, Life and Times of Gen. James Robertson*. 1859. Reprint. Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 1971. Pages 100-103 contains list of signers of Cumberland Compact.
- Ramsey, J. G. M. *The Annals of Tennessee to the End of the Eighteenth Century*. Charleston, S. C.: Walker & James, 1853. Reprint. Kingsport, Tenn.: Kingsport Press, 1926. Pages 134-136 contain list of signers of the Watauga Association petition.
- Roster of Soldiers from North Carolina in the American Revolution*. Durham: North Carolina Society Daughters of the American Revolution, 1932. **NOTE: Do not use the North Carolina military bounty warrants found in The Roster of Soldiers from North Carolina in the American Revolution, pp. 233-312, per Revolutionary War Bounty Land Grants Awarded by State**

Governments, by Lloyd DeWitt Bockstruck, Introduction, p xix. It states the list of bounty land warrants on pp. 233-312 is a “transcription made from an incomplete and faulty register of the military bounty land warrants. Many of the names do not agree with the original...all warrant numbers from 237 to 1170 are incorrectly given. They should be one number higher. The most serious flaw in this publication, however, is the omission of 1,579 warrants included in the Military Land Warrant Book. In other words, forty percent of the North Carolina entries are missing from the only published source heretofore available.” Most, if not all, of the sources cited in the Roster are now readily available online; therefore, the NSDAR recommends that the *Roster of Soldiers* publication be used only as an aid in finding the original documents. Copies of most of the original records such as M881s, pensions, bounty land warrants, and certificates can be found online at fold3.com and in the Colonial Records of NC.

Saunders, William L., ed. *The Colonial Records of North Carolina*. Raleigh, N. C., 1886–90. Vol. 10.

Wheeler, John H. *Historical Sketches of North Carolina, from 1584 to 1851*. 2 Vols. Philadelphia: Lippincott, Grambo and Co., 1851. Reprint in one volume. New York: Frederick H. Hitchcock, 1925.

PENNSYLVANIA

Benjamin Franklin described the composition of pre-Revolutionary Pennsylvania as one-third Quaker, one-third German and one-third mixed ethnicity, chiefly Scots-Irish, who dominated the western frontier. Pennsylvania was the host of the First Continental Congress, 5 September 1774 in Philadelphia. Her provisional government, in large measure reflecting its Quaker constituency, adopted a conservative and conciliatory approach toward problems with England.

Attacks from various Native American tribes on the western frontier forced a convening of the Assembly in 1774, which approved participation in a Continental Congress. Local Committees of Correspondence sprang up, giving the radical element an effective forum for popularizing their desire for independence. Ultimately, Pennsylvania agreed to the non-importation plan of the First Continental Congress.

On 24 July 1776, the Committees of Correspondence formed a Constitutional Convention, authorized a state constitution and established a Committee of Safety to manage affairs until the constitution could be implemented. In September 1777, Philadelphia fell to the British army, which occupied the city until 18 June 1778.

Continental line soldiers from Pennsylvania served in battles from Quebec to Yorktown. Additionally, many fought with continental regiments, which were not raised exclusively in the state, such as Hazen's 2nd Canadian regiment, Armand's Partisan Legion and Pulaski's Legion. Men who fought in the Wyoming Valley are credited with Connecticut service. Sources for that service can be found in the Connecticut section.

Soldiers were recruited for continental service beginning in June 1775, but militias were not formalized until March 1777 when it became apparent that the volunteer Associators, forerunners of the militia since 1775, could not provide the large dependable force needed.

Pennsylvania militia companies were composed of eight classes, each class being called into service in rotation to protect its local community from devastating loss. These men are considered soldiers, provided they were not fined for non-attendance. Other state controlled organizations included the "Flying Camp" and "Rangers." A state navy was officially authorized on 13 October 1775, although it had been active informally prior to that time guarding the Delaware River.

A law passed 13 June 1777 required all men over the age of eighteen to sign an Oath of Allegiance, rejecting allegiance to King George. All signers and those citizens who paid the "Supply Tax," which was levied to fund the war effort are credited with patriotic service. Many of the supply taxes have been published in the "Pennsylvania Archives" series; however, not all tax lists published in these series are considered supply taxes.

Bibliography

"Americans in Mill Prison." *Pennsylvania Genealogical Magazine* 29 (1975–76): 265.

Brunhouse, Robert L. *The Counter-Revolution in Pennsylvania, 1776–1790*. Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 1942.

Grundset, Eric G. *Pennsylvania in the American Revolution: A Source Guide for Genealogists and Historians*. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 2014. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**

Iscrupe, William L., and Shirley G. M. Iscrupe, comps. *Pennsylvania Line: A Research Guide to Pennsylvania Genealogy and Local History*. 4th ed. Laughlin, Pa.: Southwest Pennsylvania Genealogical Services, 1990.

Linn, John Blair, and William H. Egle, eds. *Pennsylvania in the War of the Revolution, Battalions and Line, 1775–1783*. 2 Vols. Harrisburg, Pa.: Lane S. Hart, State Printer, 1880.

- Metcalf, Frank J. "List of 164 Persons Who Were Paid for Forage Furnished the Magazine at Lebanon, Lebanon Co., Pa., 1778–1779." *National Genealogical Society Quarterly* 16 (1928): 42-43.
- Metcalf, Frank J. "List of 591 Persons Who Were Paid for Forage Furnished for the Magazine at Lancaster, Pa., 1778–1779." *National Genealogical Society Quarterly* 16 (1928): 28-32, 41-2.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Records of the Pennsylvania Continental Loan Office*. Microfilm publication M1007, RG 53. 3 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1975.
- Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission. *Revolutionary War Military Abstract Card File*. Microfilm, 16 mm, 47 rolls. Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 1984.
- Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission. *Records of the Office of the Comptroller General: Military Accounts, Associators, 1775–1794*. Harrisburg: Microfilm, 35 mm, 29 rolls. Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 1983.
- Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission. *Records of the Office of the Comptroller General: Tax and Exoneration Lists, 1762–1801*. RG 4. Microfilm 35 mm, 38 rolls. Salt Lake City: Genealogical Society of Utah, 1978.
- Pennsylvania Archives*. 138 Vols. in 10 Ser. Ed. William Henry Egle, *et al.* Harrisburg, Pa., 1838–1935.
- Richards, Henry Melchior Muhlenberg. *The Pennsylvania-German in the Revolutionary War*. Pennsylvania-German Society Proceedings and Addresses, Vol. 17. Lancaster, Pa., 1908. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1978.
- Roach, Hannah Benner. "The Pennsylvania Militia in 1777." *Pennsylvania Genealogical Magazine* 23 (1963–64): 161-230.
- Trussell, John B. B., Jr. *The Pennsylvania Line: Regimental Organization and Operations, 1776–1783*. Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 1977.
- Westcott, Thompson. *Names of Persons Who Took the Oath of Allegiance to the State of Pennsylvania, between the Years 1777 and 1789, with a History of the "Test Laws" of Pennsylvania*. Philadelphia, 1865. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Company, 1965.

RHODE ISLAND

The Rhode Island General Assembly set the stage for future independence on 15 June 1774 when it declared that a firm union of the colonies was necessary to preserve their rights and liberties. On 22 April 1775, it passed a resolution calling for an army of observation after receiving the news of the Battle of Lexington. This army, to be comprised of fifteen hundred men, was responsible for the

protection of the people of Rhode Island, and if needed, to march and join with neighboring colonies for their safety and protection. In February 1778, every able-bodied male, including minorities, was permitted to enlist and was entitled to full wages and benefits.

In March 1776, one hundred ten men and officers were included in the fifteen hundred to outfit two armed vessels, chartered by the colony to protect its trade. This inauspicious beginning of the Rhode Island navy was subsequently augmented by acts commissioning privateers and procuring men and vessels.

On 4 May 1776, the General Assembly renounced allegiance to King George, and removed his name from all commissions for offices and writs and processes in law. As in other colonies, there was opposition. The loyalist element in Rhode Island reflected both commercial and conservative elements that rejected armed rebellion on economic and moral grounds. In June 1776, all men over the age of sixteen were required to take an oath, or affirmation, of allegiance.

An act passed in Rhode Island in March 1777, required a military census of all men over the age of sixteen. The surviving lists indicate age groups and the ability to bear arms, but are not to be considered proof of military service during the Revolution.

Minutes of town meetings include committee members, civil officers, and patriotic contributions made during the Revolution. Town minutes recorded after the war also contain information on pensioners.

Bibliography

Bartlett, John Russell, ed. *Records of the Colony of Rhode Island and Providence Plantations in New England*. Vol. 7. Providence: A. Crawford Greene, State Printer, 1862.

Bartlett, John Russell, ed. *Records of the State of Rhode Island and Providence Plantations in New England*. Vols. 8-10. Providence: Cooke, Jackson & Co., 1863; Alfred Anthony, 1864; Providence Press Company, 1865.

Chamberlain, Mildred Mosher, transcr. *The Rhode Island 1777 Military Census*. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1985.

Cohen, Joel Alden. "Rhode Island and the American Revolution: A Selective Socio-political Analysis." Ph.D. dissertation, University of Connecticut, 1967.

Cowell, Benjamin. *Spirit of '76 in Rhode Island: Or, Sketches of the Efforts of the Government and People in the War of the Revolution. Together with the Names of Those Who Belonged to Rhode Island*

- Regiments in the Army. With Biographical Notices, Reminiscences, &c.*, Boston: A. J. Wright, 1850. Reprint with index. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1973.
- Field, Edward. *Revolutionary Defenses in Rhode Island: An Historical Account of the Fortifications and Beacons Erected during the American Revolution, with Muster Rolls of the Companies Stationed along the Shores of Narragansett Bay*. Providence: Preston and Rounds, 1896.
- Grundset, Eric G. *Rhode Island in the American Revolution: A Source Guide for Genealogists and Historians*. Washington, DC: NSDAR, 2013. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**
- Gunning, Kathryn McPherson. *Selected Final Pension Payment Vouchers, 1818–1864: Rhode Island*. Westminster, Md.: Willow Bend Books, 1999.
- Murray, Thomas Hamilton. *Irish Rhode Islanders in the American Revolution: With Some Mention of Those Serving in the Regiments of Elliott, Lippitt, Topham, Crary, Angell, Olney, Greene, and Other Noted Commanders*. Providence: Irish-American Historical Society, 1903.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Records of Connecticut, New Hampshire and Rhode Island Continental Loan Offices, 1777–1791*. Microfilm publication M1005, RG 53. 2 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1975.
- Rhode Island State Archives. *Index to Military and Naval Records, 1774–1805*. Microfilm, 16 mm, 20 rolls. Salt Lake City: Genealogical Society of Utah, 1980.
- Smith, Joseph Jencks, comp. *Civil and Military List of Rhode Island*. 3 Vols. Providence: Preston and Rounds Co., 1900–1; Joseph J. Smith, 1907.
- Staples. William R. *Rhode Island in the Continental Congress, with the Journal of the Convention that Adopted the Constitution, 1765–1790*. Ed. Reuben Aldridge Guild. Providence: Providence Press Company, 1870.
- Walker, Anthony. *So Few the Brave (Rhode Island Continentals 1775-1783)*. Newport, RI: Seafield Press, 1981.

SOUTH CAROLINA

There were many factional disputes in the colony of South Carolina throughout the Revolutionary War. There were dedicated loyalists living on the up country frontier as well as Scots and Germans who had endured enough fighting in Europe. The low country Whigs could not support the Revolution alone and needed to involve the frontiersmen.

In June 1775, the Provincial Assembly authorized the raising of troops and the creation of a Committee of Safety. The reduction of Charleston on 12 May 1780 placed South Carolina under British martial law. Until the General Assembly reconvened on 2 January 1782, few records were kept.

South Carolinians served in the Continental Line, with militia companies, and in the navy. Proof of service in the Continental Line may be found at the National Archives and Records Administration. The South Carolina State Archives is the source for most other service, including pensions granted by the State; however, some militia muster rolls are in the collections of the South Carolina Library.

The best source for proof of South Carolina service will be found in the so-called Audited Accounts. When a claim was made between 20 August 1783 and 31 August 1786, it was audited and an account was established as an “audited account.” The Audited Account was approved or disapproved by the Auditor General. After final approval by a legislative committee, an “indent” was completed for payment of the claim. The indents were negotiable and often were sold.

South Carolina also granted bounty land to its Continental Line and Navy veterans and their survivors. A continental soldier was eligible to receive one hundred acres from the federal government and one hundred acres from the state. All land was located in South Carolina. All South Carolina bounty land grants are indexed in *South Carolina Historical and Genealogical Magazine* (1906): 7:173-8, 217-24. The Thomas Sumpter Papers in the Draper Collection are a valuable tool for documenting up country Revolutionary War service. References to the support provided to the United States by the Catawba Tribe may also be found in the Draper Collection.

The jury lists, which prove civil service for many of the state’s residents, have been published.

Bibliography

Andrews, John Lennell, Jr. *South Carolina Revolutionary War Indents: A Schedule*. Columbia, S. C.: SCMAR, 1999.

Calendar of the Thomas Sumpter Papers of the Draper Collection of Manuscripts. Publications of the State Historical Society of Wisconsin, Calendar Series, Vol. 5. Utica, Ky.: McDowell Publications, 1986. “Compensation for Revolutionary Service.” *South Carolina Magazine of Ancestral Research* 1 (1973): 59-70, 156-60.

Edwards, Addie Stanton, ed. *The State Records of South Carolina: Journals of the Privy Council, 1783–1789*. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1971.

Grundset, Eric G. *South Carolina in the American Revolution: A Source Guide for Genealogists and Historians*. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 2013. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**

- Hemphill, William Edwin, and Wylma Anne Wates, ed. *The State Records of South Carolina: Extracts from the Journals of the Provincial Congresses of South Carolina, 1775–1776*. Columbia: South Carolina Archives Department, 1960.
- Hemphill, William Edwin, Wylma Anne Wates, and R. Nicholas Olsberg, ed. *The State Records of South Carolina: Journals of the General Assembly and House of Representatives, 1776–1780*. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1970.
- Hendrix, Ge Lee Corley, and Morn McKoy Lindsay, comp. *The Jury Lists of South Carolina, 1778–1779*. Greenville, S. C., 1975. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1980.
- McCrary, Edward. *The History of South Carolina in the Revolution*. 2 Vols. New York: Macmillan Co., 1901–02.
- Moss, Bobby Gilmer. *Roster of South Carolina Patriots in the American Revolution*. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983. **NOTE: This author frequently cites sources for service that are not acceptable, such as the DAR Lineage Books and the DAR Patriot Index. Use these works with care. It is strongly recommended that you use this work only as a guide to locating the sources for service.**
- O’Kelley, Patrick. *Unwaried Patience and Fortitude: Francis Marion’s Orderly Book*. West Conshohocken, Pa.: Infinity Publishing, 2007.
- Pierce, Alycon Trubey. *Selected Final Pension Payment Vouchers, 1818-1864, South Carolina: Charleston*. Athens, Ga.: Iberian Publishing Co., 1996.
- Pruitt, Jayne Conway Garlington. *Revolutionary War Pension Applicants Who Served from South Carolina*. Charlton Hall, Va., 1946.
- Ramsay, David. *Ramsay’s History of South Carolina, from Its First Settlement in 1670 to the Year 1808*. 2 Vols. Newberry, S. C.: W. J. Duffie, 1858.
- Salley, A. S., Jr., ed. *Documents Relating to the History of South Carolina during the Revolutionary War*. Columbia: Historical Commission of South Carolina, 1908.
- Salley, A. S., Jr., and Wylma Anne Wates, ed. *Stub Entries of Indents Issued in Payment of Claims Against South Carolina Growing out of the Revolution*. 12 Vols. Columbia: Historical Commission of South Carolina, 1910–39; South Carolina Archives Department, 1955–57.
- Salley, A. S., Jr, ed. *Journal of the Commissioners of the Navy of South Carolina*. 2 Vols. Columbia: The Historical Commission of South Carolina, 1912–13.
- Salley, Alexander S., comp. *Records of the Regiments of the South Carolina Line in the Revolutionary War*. 1904–06. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1977.
- Salley, Alexander S., comp. *South Carolina Provincial Troops Named in Papers of the First Council of Safety of the Revolutionary Party in South Carolina, June–November, 1775*. 1900–02. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1977.

- “The Siege of Charleston. 1780.” *Year Book, 1897, City of Charleston, So. Ca.* Charleston, S. C.: Walker, Evans and Cogswell, Co., 1897. Appendix, pp. 341-425.
- South Carolina Archives. *Accounts Audited Growing out of the Revolution in South Carolina*. Microfilm, 35 mm, 164 rolls. Columbia: South Carolina Archives and History, n. d.
- “State Pensions to Revolutionary Survivors.” *South Carolina Magazine of Ancestral Research* 4 (1977): 3-8.
- Thompson, Theodora J., and Rosa S. Lumpkin, ed. *The State Records of South Carolina: Journals of the House of Representatives, 1783–1784*. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1977.
- Warren, Mary Bondurant. *South Carolina Jury Lists, 1718 through 1783*. Danielsville, Ga.: Heritage Papers, 1977.

VERMONT

The area that is now Vermont was claimed at various times by Massachusetts, New Hampshire, and New York. The conflict over proprietorship resulted, first in the formation of Town Committees of Safety and then statewide conventions that were responsible for raising troops, defending the frontiers, and sending delegates to Continental Congress. On 15 January 1777, the Westminster Convention assumed responsibility for the whole territory and declared it a free and independent state. Even this remarkable declaration did not end the controversy and despite appeals to Continental Congress, Vermont’s sovereignty was not recognized until 1791 when it became the fourteenth state. Because of the prolonged dispute, many references to Vermont in the Revolution are found in the state papers of New York and New Hampshire.

In September 1776, the General Convention at Dorset requested all males over sixteen to sign the Association Test pledging to take up arms against the British, if needed. At the same time, the Convention voted to build a jail to confine Tories. In July 1777, the Council of Safety voted to confiscate and sell at public auction, the properties of proven Tories as a means of raising money for the defense of the state.

Vermont was the home of one of the most famous military units of the Revolution, the Green Mountain Boys. Under the leadership of Ethan Allen and Seth Warner, they captured Ticonderoga and Crown Point in May 1775. The Continental Congress recognized their services by authorizing their pay, allowing them to choose their own officers, and assigning them to the Convention of New York. In July 1775, New York ordered the Green Mountain Boys to be an independent body of troops of not more than five hundred men and officers. They were engaged in the invasion and defense of Canada, and the Battles of Saratoga and New York.

After Vermont declared itself an independent state, the General Assembly passed legislation to regulate a state militia. The Act of February 1779 divided the state into several militia districts from which five regiments were to be organized.

Bibliography

Fisher, Carleton Edward, and Sue Gray Fisher. *Soldiers, Sailors and Patriots of the Revolutionary War: Vermont*. Camden, Me.: Picton Press, 1992. **NOTE: Attention needs to be paid to the source that was used to prove the patriot's service, e.g. DAR Lineage Books and the DAR Patriot Index are not acceptable sources of service.**

Goodrich, John E., comp. and ed. *Rolls of the Soldiers in the Revolutionary War, 1775 -1783*. Rutland, Vt.: The Tuttle Co., 1904.

Holbrook, Jay Mack. *Vermont 1771 Census*. Oxford, Mass.: Holbrook Research Institute, 1982.

Hoyt, Edward A., ed. *State Papers of Vermont*, vol. 8, *General Petitions, 1778-1787*. Montpelier, Vt.: Secretary of State, 1952.

Secretary of State, *State Papers of Vermont*, Vol. 3, *Journals and Proceedings of the General Assembly of the State of Vermont*, parts 1, 2. Bellows Falls, Vt.: P.H. Gobie Press, Inc., 1924–25.

Walton, E. P., ed. State of Vermont, *Records of the Council of Safety and Governor and Council of the State of Vermont*. 8 Vols. Montpelier, Vt.: Poland, 1873–80. Vols. 1-3.

VIRGINIA

The colony of Virginia extended from the Atlantic Ocean to the Mississippi River during the era of the American Revolution. Within this vast territory were residents who encouraged the movement for independence in a variety of ways. The names of the vast majority of Virginians who supported the Revolution are found in military records. To understand the structure of the armed forces of Virginia it may be helpful to consult a *Guide to Virginia Military Organizations in the American Revolution 1774-1787*, compiled by E. M. Sanchez-Saavedra. There were several types of military service, continental, state line, navy and militia.

Virginians became attached to continental line regiments soon after the Revolution developed into a military action. While the units were raised in the state, they came under the control of Continental Congress and the records created are found in the National Archives. Claims against the Federal government for compensation for continental service were being processed as late as 1852. Additional information can be found in the Virginia Half Pay and other Revolutionary War pension files. These payments started as a

benefit for Virginia officers who would remain on duty until the end of the Revolution. When the federal government absorbed the state pension system, the Half Pay recipients were included in the transfer authority. Many documents and depositions appear in the Half Pay files that are not found in the regular pension files despite the fact that the same man may have applied for both benefits.

In theory, the Virginia state line was raised to defend the state but the men often became attached to continental forces. In addition to guarding Virginia, their duties included the movement of prisoners and security of supply lines. While serving in the state line, officers and men were directed by the General Assembly and the records are in the State Library and Archives of Virginia.

Forming the militia was a function of the counties and was a steady source of drafted soldiers and officers to fill state and continental units. Officers maintained the enlistment and muster rolls. Quite often, those records did not reach a county or state repository. There are a few Virginia militia rolls in the collection of the National Archives, but the majority of available information will be found in the State Archives. County histories and genealogical periodicals contain some militia lists. Other sources for not only military service, but civil and patriotic service as well, are the county court order and minute books. Most militia companies did not serve more than a few days at a time. However, it was necessary for a man to have been on active duty for eight days in order to receive any payment from the state.

Largest of all the Revolutionary state navies, the Virginia Navy was an important part of the defense of Virginia. At least seventy-seven commissioned vessels and about one hundred privateers were on patrol duty in the local waterways. The crews for these vessels were made up of men who lived in the coastal areas and along the rivers. In February 1776, a State Marine Corps was formed to operate the gunnery positions of the State Navy.

Additional sources for military service for a Revolutionary ancestor may be found in the Virginia State Archives bounty land warrants and military certificates, rejected claims, auditors' pay accounts and Virginia Revolutionary War state pensions. No bounty land was awarded in the confines of the present state of Virginia. The land was located in the military districts of Ohio and Kentucky. Some veterans settled on the land; however, many warrants were sold to speculators.

To the west, Virginians defended forts, kept the rivers open for the delivery of supplies and held the frontiers against British and Indian attacks. In 1777, Indian raids into Kentucky increased, backed by the British who wished to create a diversion on the frontier. In 1778, Virginia Governor Patrick Henry authorized Lieutenant Colonel George Rogers Clark to attack the British held outposts in the Illinois country that were supplying Indians with arms. Kaskaskia and nearby outposts, including Cahokia fell in

the summer of 1778 and in February 1779, Clark and his men recaptured Vincennes. The vast number of records generated by the Clark expedition include the names of men who signed the Oath of Allegiance to the United States at Vincennes on 20 July 1778. Kaskaskia and Cahokia residents and their support of the Revolutionary effort are well documented in the printed collections of the Illinois State Historical Society. Actual military service in the western areas is credited as such; but Oaths and material support are classified as patriotic service.

Take care when researching the records of Kaskaskia, Cahokia and Vincennes to be sure an activity actually took place under American authority and supported the Revolution. Among the various valuable sources of information that document the western Revolutionary activity are collections held by various state archives and historical societies. Another key source is the Draper Papers: a collection of historical manuscripts gathered in the mid-1800s and grouped into topical series. Not all volumes include Revolutionary era material.

Patriotic service can apply to the elderly, the infirm and females in addition to able-bodied men who may not appear on any military list. Many people can qualify as Patriots because they provided provisions, livestock or services to benefit the armed forces. At the end of the Revolution, a majority of the Virginians who were eligible filed claims for compensation. An extensive collection of Virginia Revolutionary public claims dating mostly from 1780-1783 has been compiled and abstracted. The collection is based on records held by the Virginia State Archives.

In 1779 and 1790, a large number of Virginians turned in their paper money to the Continental Loan Office to aid an economy flooded with counterfeit notes. These people, including a few women, qualify as Patriots. The lists are kept by the State Archives and are arranged alphabetically with county of residence designation. This list is often referred to as a Short Census of Virginia.

Throughout the Old Dominion, citizens were busy signing petitions for various reasons. The substance of these petitions has been presented in Virginia Legislative Petitions, 6 May 1776 to 21 June 1782. Patriotic service can be established if an ancestor signed a petition that was compiled to further the Revolutionary cause.

In 1779, the General Assembly enacted legislation allowing settlers to make legal claims on unpatented lands in nine western counties. Actual recipients who obtained a certificate granted for Settlement or pre-exemption rights also qualify for patriotic service, as the Oath of Fidelity had to be taken at the time the certificate was received. The records of Land Office Preemption Certificates, 14 October 1779 through 26 November 1783 are available in the Land Office in Richmond.

Personal property tax or land tax in Virginia in the year 1783 is an acceptable form of Patriotic Service. At the October 1782 session of the Virginia General Assembly, the supply tax law was amended where it stated that a portion of the property tax collected would be for the defense of the state.

Bibliography

- Abercrombie, Janice L., and Richard Slatten. *Virginia Revolutionary "Publick" Claims*, 3 Vols. Athens, Ga.: Iberian Publishing Co., 1992.
- Brown, Margie G. *Genealogical Abstracts Revolutionary War Veterans Scrip Act 1852*. 1990. Reprint. Lovettsville, Va.: Willow Bend Books, 1997.
- Brumbaugh, Gaius Marcus. *Revolutionary War Records, Volume I, Virginia: Virginia Army and Navy Forces, with Bounty Land Warrants for Virginia Military District of Ohio, and Virginia Military Scrip; from Federal and State Archives*. Washington, DC, 1936. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1967.
- Burgess, Louis A. *Virginia Soldiers of 1776*. 3 Vols. Richmond, Va.: Richmond Press, 1927–29.
- Coleman, Charles Washington. "The County Committees of 1774–'75 in Virginia." *William and Mary Quarterly* 1st Ser., 5 (1896–97): 94-106, 245-55.
- Church, Randolph W., comp. *Virginia Legislative Petitions: Bibliography, Calendar, and Abstracts from Original Sources, 6 May 1776–21 June 1782*. Richmond: Virginia State Library, 1984.
- Creel, Bevin J. *Selected Virginia Revolutionary War Records*. 2 Vols. Alexandria, Va., 2007–08. Dorman, John Frederick. *Virginia Revolutionary Pension Applications*. 51 Vols. and index. Washington, D. C., et al., 1958–96.
- Draper Manuscripts, Series J, *George Rogers Clark Papers*. 64 Vols. Microfilm, 35 mm. N. p.: N. Y.T. Microfilming Corporation, n. d. Rolls 22-36.
- Dumont, William H. "A Short Census of Virginia—1779." *National Genealogical Society Quarterly* 46 (1958): 163-211.
- Eckenrode, Hamilton J. *Virginia Soldiers of the American Revolution*. 2 Vols. 1912–13. Reprint. Richmond: Virginia State Library and Archives, 1989.
- Gardner, Malcolm, and Louise Gardner. *Virginia Revolutionary War State Pensions*. Special Publication No. 7. Richmond: Virginia Genealogical Society, 1980.
- Grundset, Eric G. *Virginia in the American Revolution: A Source Guide for Genealogists and Historians*. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 2013. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**

- Gwathmey, John H. *Historical Register of Virginians in the Revolution: Soldiers, Sailors, Marines, 1775–1783*. Richmond, Va.: Dietz Press, 1938. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1987. **Note: Gwathmey is not an acceptable source for the Continental Line; instead use NARA, M881, Compiled Military Service Records (cited in the General Bibliography). Gwathmey is also not an acceptable source for Augusta County militiamen; instead use Creel, *Selected Virginia Revolutionary War Records*, Vol. 2. Gwathmey included deserters for both Continental Line and Augusta County in his publication.**
- Harding, Margery Heberling. *George Rogers Clark and his Men: Military Records, 1778–1784*. Frankfort: Kentucky Historical Society, 1981.
- Honts, Mrs. G. E., Jr., comp. *A List of Classes in Culpeper, Virginia, January 1781: For Recruiting This States Quota of Troops to Serve in the Continental Army*. Virginia Genealogical Records Committee, Ser. 1, Vol. 213. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 1983.
- Kellogg, Louise Phelps, ed. *Frontier Advance on the Upper Ohio, 1778–1779*. Publications of the State Historical Society of Wisconsin, Draper Series, Vol. 4. Madison: Published by the Society, 1916.
- Leonard, Cynthia Miller, comp. *The General Assembly of Virginia, July 30, 1619–January 11, 1978: A Bicentennial Register of Members*. Richmond: Virginia State Library, 1978.
- Lindsay, Mrs. James R. *The Chesterfield Supplement: “Some Revolutionary War Soldiers who Enlisted at Chesterfield, Virginia after September 1780.” Virginia Genealogical Society Quarterly* 2 (1964)-6 (1968). Reprint. Richmond: Virginia Genealogical Society, n. d.
- A List of Non-commissioned Officers and Soldiers of the Virginia Line on Continental Establishment, Whose Names Appear on the Army Register, and Who Have Not Received Bounty Land*. General Assembly Doc. No. 44. Richmond, Va.: Printed by Samuel Shepherd, 1835.
- A List of Non-commissioned Officers and Soldiers of the Virginia State Line, and Non-commissioned Officers and Seamen and Marines of the State Navy, Whose Names Are on the Army Register, and Who Have Not Received Bounty Land for Revolutionary Services*. General Assembly Doc. No. 43. Richmond, Va.: Printed by Samuel Shepherd, 1835.
- McAllister, J. T. *Virginia Militia in the Revolutionary War*. Hot Springs, Va.: McAllister Publishing Co., 1913.
- McIlwaine, H. R., and Sandra Gioia Treadway, ed. *Journals of the Council of the State of Virginia*. 5 Vols. Richmond: Virginia State Library, 1931–82. Vols. 1-3.
- Palmer, Wm. P., et al., eds. *Calendar of Virginia State Papers*. 11 Vols. Richmond, Va., 1875–93. Vols. 1-3.
- Pierce, Alycon Trubey. *Selected Final Pension Payment Vouchers, 1818-1864, Virginia*. Richmond & Wheeling. 2 Vols. Athens, Ga.: Iberian Publishing Co., 1996.

- Sanchez-Saavedra, E. M., comp. *A Guide to Virginia Military Organizations in the American Revolution, 1774–1787*. Richmond: Virginia State Library, 1978.
- Seineke, Katherine Wagner. *The George Rogers Clark Adventure in the Illinois and Selected Documents of the American Revolution at the Frontier Posts*. New Orleans, La.: Polyanthos, 1981.
- Stanard, William G. and Mary Newton Stanard. *The Colonial Virginia Register: A List of Governors, Councillors and Other Higher Officials, and Also of Members of the House of Burgesses, and the Revolutionary Conventions of the Colony of Virginia*. Albany, N. Y., 1902. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1965.
- Stewart, Robert Armistead. *The History of Virginia's Navy of the Revolution*. Richmond, Va.: Mitchell & Hotchkiss, 1933.
- Summers, Lewis Preston. *Annals of Southwest Virginia, 1769–1800*. Abingdon, Va., 1929. Reprint in two parts. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1970.
- Thwaites, Reuben Gold, and Louise Phelps Kellogg, ed. *Frontier Defense on the Upper Ohio, 1777-1778*. Publications of the Wisconsin Historical Society, Draper Series, Vol. 3. Madison: Wisconsin Historical Society, 1912.
- Thwaites, Reuben Gold, and Louise Phelps Kellogg, ed. *The Revolution on the Upper Ohio, 1775-1777*. Publications of the Wisconsin Historical Society, Draper Series, Vol. 2. Madison: Wisconsin Historical Society, 1908.
- Virginia Military Records from The Virginia Magazine of History and Biography, The William and Mary College Quarterly, and Tyler's Quarterly*. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1983.
- Virginia State Land Office, *Military Certificates*. Nos. 1-9895. Microfilm, 35 mm, 3 rolls. Richmond: Virginia State Library, n. d.
- Virginia State Land Office. *Preemption Warrants*. Nos. 1-555. Microfilm, 35 mm, 1 roll. Richmond: Virginia State Library, n. d.
- Wardell, Patrick G., comp. *Virginia/West Virginia Genealogical Data from Revolutionary War Pension and Bounty Land Warrant Records*. 6 Vols. Bowie, Md.: Heritage Books, Inc., 1990–98.

FOREIGN PARTICIPANTS

Thousands of troops from France made their contribution to the American effort. The French Navy, under the command of Comte de Grasse and Comte D'Estaing, pursued the British fleet along the Atlantic coastal waterways. In 1780, fifty-five hundred men arrived with the military leader, Comte de Rochambeau, providing much needed supplies. The Marquis de LaFayette took part in several campaigns, including Williamsburg and Yorktown.

Other countries whose citizens aided the American cause were Sweden, Poland, Germany, Portugal, and the Netherlands. Hessian soldiers arrived in America as mercenaries for the British. Some of these switched sides and remained in America after the war.

Bibliography

- Balch, Thomas. *The French in America during the War of Independence of the United States, 1777–1783*. 2 Vols. Trans. Thomas Willing Balch. Philadelphia: Porter and Coates, 1891–95
- Bodinier, Gilbert. *Dictionnaire des officiers de l'armée royale qui ont combattu aux États-Unis pendant la guerre d'Indépendance, 1776–1783*. 3rd ed. Chailland: Published by the author, n. d.
- De la Jonquière, Christian. *Les marins Français sous Louis XVI, guerre d'indépendance Américaine*. Issy-les-Moulineaux, France: Muller Édition, 1996.
- France, Ministère des affaires étrangères. *Les Combattants Français de la Guerre Américaine, 1778–1783*. Washington: Imprimerie Nationale, 1905. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1969.
- Johnson, Amandus. *Swedish Contributions to American Freedom, 1776–1783*. 2 Vols. The Swedes in America, 1638–1938, Part 7. Philadelphia: Swedish Colonial Foundation, 1953–57.

CANADIAN PARTICIPANTS

Several groups of sympathizers from Canada supported the American patriots, known as “Bostonians,” in Canada. Among those sympathizers were Nova Scotians who had been born in New England, Nova Scotian Indians, Acadians, French-Canadians and a group of merchants from Montreal who had roots in the United States, principally New England and New York. Many of those individuals fled Canada when the British took firm control of that country. Others joined the American army and stayed in the United States after the war. Ultimately, most of the refugees settled in the Maine District of Massachusetts, were granted refugee land in New York or returned to the colonies of their origins.

Some French speaking American supporters did remain in Canada. Among them were a few Acadians and some families who resided along the banks of the St. Lawrence River.

Bibliography

- The Balloting Book, and Other Documents Relating to Military Bounty Lands in the State of New-York*. Albany: Packard & VanBenthuyssen, 1825. Reprint. Ovid, N. Y.: W. E. Morrison & Co., 1983.
- Brebner, John B. *The Neutral Yankees of Nova Scotia: A Marginal Colony during the Revolutionary Years*. New York: Columbia University Press, 1937.

- Clarke, Ernest. *The Siege of Fort Cumberland. 1776: An Episode in the American Revolution*. Montréal, Canada: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1995.
- Everest, Allan S. *Moses Hazen and the Canadian Refugees in the American Revolution*. Syracuse, N. Y.: Syracuse University Press, 1976.
- Gabriel, Michael P. *Quebec During the American Invasion, 1775-1776: The Journal of François Baby, Gabriel Taschereau, and Jenkin Williams*. East Lansing, Mi.: Michigan State University Press, 2005.
- Kidder, Frederic. *Military Operations in Eastern Maine and Nova Scotia during the Revolution, Chiefly Compiled from the Journals and Letters of Colonel John Allan, with Notes and a Memoir of Col. John Allan*. Albany, N. Y.: Joel Munsell, 1867. Reprint. New York: Kraus Reprint Co., 1971.

SPAIN

Although Spain did not formally recognize the United States until the signing of the Treaty of Paris in 1783, authorities in the Spanish Empire assisted the American colonies in their struggle for independence. Carlos III of Spain authorized Bernardo de Galvez, the Governor of Louisiana, to discreetly supply the American colonists with supplies from Havana.

On 21 June 1779, Spain declared war on Great Britain, as obligated by the Bourbon Compact, which Carlos III had signed with France on 15 August 1761. Bernardo de Galvez immediately began his military campaigns in which the British were ultimately driven out of the Mississippi Valley and West Florida. (See also **LOUISIANA**.)

Ranchers from Spanish Texas provided cattle to the Spanish forces, thus qualifying them for Patriotic service.

In order to recover some of the expenses of the war, Carlos III issued a Royal Order on 17 August 1780 asking for a one time, voluntary donation, or “donativo”, from his subjects in America. The extent to which the order was distributed is not currently known; however, there is documentation proving that it was collected in what is now New Mexico, Arizona and California.

Those women who can prove lineal descent from individuals who participated in any of the activities described above are eligible to join the NSDAR. The membership requirements are the same as for any other applicant.

Bibliography

- Beerman, Eric. *España y la independencia de Estados Unidos*. Málaga, Spain: Colección Tres Culturas, 1992.
- Benavides, Adan, Jr., comp. and ed. *The Béxar Archives (1717–1836): A Name Guide*. Austin: University of Texas Press, 1989.
- Christmas, Henrietta Martinez. *The Santa Fe Presidio Soldiers; Their Donation to the American Revolution*. Albuquerque: New Mexico Genealogical Society, 2006.
- Churchill, C. Robert. *Spanish Records, Lists of Men Under General Don Bernardo de Galvez in his Campaign against the British, 1779*. New Orleans: Louisiana Society Sons of the American Revolution, 1925. **NOTE: This typescript contains lists not included in NSDAR accepted dates.**
- Houck, Louis, ed. *The Spanish Regime in Missouri: A Collection of Papers and Documents Relating to Upper Louisiana Principally within the Present Limits of Missouri during the Dominion of Spain, from the Archives of the Indies at Seville, Etc., Translated from the Original Spanish into English, and Including Also Some Papers Concerning the Supposed Grant to Col. George Morgan at the Mouth of the Ohio, Found in the Congressional Library*. 2 Vols. Chicago: R.R. Donnelley & Sons Company, 1909.
- McCallum, Harriet Hardin, comp. and ed. *New Mexico's Contributions to the American Revolutionary Cause from Original Letters and Documents, 1779–1785*. Rev. ed. Santa Fe, N. M., 2005.
- Thonhoff, Robert H. *The Texas Connection with the American Revolution*. Austin, Tex.: Eakin Press, 1981.

SECTION IV: GENERAL BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Armstrong, John. *Letter from the Secretary of War, Communicating a Transcript of the Pension List of the United States, Shewing the Number of Pensioners in the Several Districts. Also, the Amount Allowed to Each Pensioner*. Washington, D. C.: A. and G. Way Printers, 1813.
- Bockstruck, Lloyd DeWitt. *Revolutionary War Bounty Land Grants Awarded by State Governments*. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1996.
- Bockstruck, Lloyd de Witt. *Revolutionary War Pensions Awarded by State Government 1775– 1874, the General and Federal Governments Prior to 1814, and by Private Acts of Congress to 1905*. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 2011.
- Burnett, Edmund C., ed. *Letters of Members of the Continental Congress*. 8 Vols. Washington, D.C.: Carnegie Institute of Washington: 1921–36.
- Butler, John P. *Index of the Papers of the Continental Congress, 1774–1789*. 5 Vols. Washington, D. C.: U. S. Government Printing Office, 1978.

- Calhoun, J. C. *Letter from the Secretary of War, Transmitting a Report of the Names, Rank, and Line, of Every Person Placed on The Pension List, in Pursuance of the Act of the 18th March, 1818, &c.* Washington, D. C.: Gales & Seaton, 1820. Reprint. Baltimore: Southern Book Co., 1955.
- Clark, Murtie June. *Index to U. S. Invalid Pension Records, 1801-1815.* Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1991.
- Clark, Murtie June. *The Pension Lists of 1792-1795: With Other Revolutionary War Pension Records.* Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co, Inc., 1991.
- Clark, William Bell, et. al, eds. *Naval Documents of the American Revolution.* 11 Vols. to date. Washington, D. C., 1964–2005.
- Dandridge, Danske. *American Prisoners of the Revolution.* Charlottesville, Va., 1911. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Company, 1967.
- Digested Summary and Alphabetical list of Private Claims Which Have Been Presented to the House of Representatives from the First to the Thirty-First Congress, Exhibiting the Action of Congress on Each Claim, with References to the Journals, Reports, Bills, &c., Elucidating Its Progress.* 3 Vols. Washington, D. C.: William M. Belt, 1853.
- Duncan, Louis C. *Medical Men in the American Revolution, 1775–1783.* Carlisle Barracks, Pa.: Medical Field Service School, 1931.
- Fold3.com
- Force, Peter, comp. *American Archives.* Fourth and Fifth Series. 9 Vols. Washington, D. C.: M. St. Clair Clarke and Peter Force, 1837–1853.
- Gephart, Ronald M., comp. *Revolutionary America, 1763–1789: A Bibliography.* 2 Vols. Washington, D. C.: Library of Congress, 1984.
- Grundset, Eric G. ed. *Forgotten Patriots: African American and American Indian Patriots in the Revolutionary War.* Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 2008. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**
- Grundset, Eric G., Briana L. Diaz, and Hollis L. Gentry. *America's Women in the Revolutionary Era: A History through Bibliography.* 3 Vols. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 2011. **NOTE: Staff Genealogists have not evaluated many sources within this publication and copies would need to be submitted.**
- Headley, J. T. *Chaplains and Clergy of the Revolution.* New York: Charles Scribner, 1864.
- Heitman, Francis B. *Historical Register of Officers of the Continental Army during the War of the Revolution, April 1775 to December 1783.* Washington, D. C., 1893. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1973.
- Jackson, Ronald Vern, ed. *U. S. Pensioners, 1818 (Revolutionary War).* North Salt Lake, Utah: Accelerated Indexing Systems, 1988.

- Lincoln, Charles Henry. *Naval Records of the American Revolution, 1775-1788*. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1906.
- McHenry, Chris, comp. *Rebel Prisoners at Quebec, 1778-1783*. Lawrenceburg, Ind., 1981.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Compiled Service Records of Soldiers Who Served in the American Army during the Revolutionary War*. Microfilm publication M881, RG 93. 1,095 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1976.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *General Index to Compiled Military Service Records of the Revolutionary War Soldiers*. Microfilm publication M860, RG 93. 58 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, n. d.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Ledgers of Payments, 1818-72, to U. S. Pensioners under Acts of 1818 through 1858: From Records of the Office of the Third Auditor of the Treasury*. Microfilm publication T718, RG 217. 23 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1962.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Miscellaneous Numbered Records (the Manuscript File) in the War Department Collection of Revolutionary War Records, 1775-1790's*. Microfilm publication M859, RG 93. 125 rolls. Washington, DC: National Archives and Records Administration, 1970.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Numbered Record Books Concerning Military Operations and Service, Pay and Settlement of Accounts, and Supplies in the War Department Collection of Revolutionary War Records*. Microfilm publication M853, RG 93. 39 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1973.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Papers of the Continental Congress, 1774-1789*. Microfilm publication M247, RG 360. 204 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1959.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Revolutionary War Pension and Bounty-Land- Warrant Application Files*. Microfilm publication M804, RG 15. 2,670 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1969.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Revolutionary War Rolls, 1775-1783*. Microfilm publication M246, RG 93, 138 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1980.
- National Archives and Records Administration. *Special Index to Numbered Records in the War Department Collections of Revolutionary War Records, 1775-1783*. Microfilm publication M847, RG 93, 39 rolls. Washington, D. C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1970.
- National Genealogical Society. *Index to Revolutionary Pension Applications in the National Archives*. Arlington, Va.: National Genealogical Society, 1976.

- National Society Daughters of the American Revolution. *Pierce's Register: Register of the Certificates Issued by John Pierce, Esquire, Paymaster General and Commissioner of Army Accounts for the United States, to Officers and Soldiers of the Continental Army under Act of July 4, 1783.* Seventeenth Report of the National Society of the Daughters of the American Revolution. Washington, D. C.: NSDAR, 1915. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1976.
- Eagles, James C., and Lila L. Neagles, *Locating Your Revolutionary War Ancestor: A Guide to the Military Records.* Logan, Utah: Everton Publishers, 1983.
- Paullin, Charles Oscar. *The Navy of the American Revolution: Its Administration, Its Policy, and Its Achievements.* Cleveland, Ohio: Burrows Brothers Company, 1906.
- The Pension Roll of 1835.* 3 Vols. Washington, D. C., 1835. Reprint in 4 Vols. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1992.
- Pensioners of Revolutionary War Struck Off the Roll.* Washington, D. C., 1836. Reprint. Baltimore: Clearfield Company, Inc., 1993.
- Pierce, Alycon Trubey. *Selected Final Pension Payment Vouchers, 1818–1864: Alabama: Decatur-Huntsville-Mobile-Tuscaloosa.* Lovettsville, Va.: Willow Bend Books, 1997.
- Pierce, Alycon Trubey. *Selected Final Pension Payment Vouchers, 1818-1864: District of Columbia.* Leesburg, Va.: Willow Bend Books, 1998.
- Pierce, Alycon Trubey. *Selected Final Pension Payment Vouchers, 1818–1864, Mississippi: Natchez & Jackson.* Athens, Ga.: Iberian Publishing Company, 1997.
- Rejected or Suspended Applications for Revolutionary War Pensions.* Washington, D. C., 1852. Reprint. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Company, 1969.
- Saffell, W. T. R. *Records of the Revolutionary War.* 3rd ed. Baltimore: Charles C. Saffell, 1894.
- Schweitzer, George K. *Revolutionary War Genealogy.* Knoxville, Tenn., 1982.
- Scott, Craig R. *The "Lost" Pensions: Settled Accounts of the Act of 6 April 1838.* Rev. ed. Berwyn Heights, Md.: Heritage Books, 2013.
- Smith, Charles R. *Marines in the Revolution: A History of the Continental Marines in the American Revolution, 1775-1783.* Washington, D. C.: United States Marine Corps, 1975.
- Smith, Paul H., ed. *Letters of Delegates to Congress, 1774–1789.* 26 Vols. Washington, D. C.: Library of Congress, 1976–2000.
- U.S. Congress, House, Committee on Naval Affairs. *Annual Report in Relation to the Navy Pension Fund.* 20th Cong., 1st. Sess., Doc. 197.
- Vollmer, Arthur. *Military Obligation: The American Tradition: A Compilation of the Enactments of Compulsion from the Earliest Settlements of the Original Thirteen Colonies in 1607 through the Articles of Confederation 1789.* Backgrounds of Selective Service. Selective Service System Special Monograph No. 1, Vol. 2. 14 parts. Washington, D. C.: Government Printing Office, 1947.

White, Virgil D. *Genealogical Abstracts of Revolutionary War Pension Files*. 4 Vols. Waynesboro, Tenn.: National Historical Publishing Company, 1990–92.

White, Virgil D. *Index to Revolutionary War Service Records*. 4 Vols. Waynesboro, Tenn.: National Historical Publishing Company, 1995. NOTE: please see the Compiled Military Service Records.

Wright, Robert K., Jr. *The Continental Army*, Washington, DC: Center of Military History, United States Army, 1983.

We hope you found the [Genealogy Guidelines, Part Three: Service](#) to be a helpful resource. Genealogy Guidelines Part One and Part Two provides detailed information regarding the preparation and submission of new member applications and member supplemental applications.

[Genealogy Guidelines, Part One: Guide for Chapter Registrars](#) is an in-depth review of the duties of the Chapter Registrar and includes an in-depth explanation of processes within the Department of the Registrar General as well as useful tools and guides.

[Genealogy Guidelines, Part Two: Completing the Application and Proving Lineage](#) is an in-depth review of the application process, from finding an applicant to the final review status of the new member application or member supplemental application.